

MEMORIAL

Journal Officiel du Grand-Duché de Luxembourg



MEMORIAL

Amtsblatt des Großherzogtums Luxemburg

RECUEIL DES SOCIETES ET ASSOCIATIONS

Le présent recueil contient les publications prévues par la loi modifiée du 10 août 1915 concernant les sociétés commerciales et par la loi modifiée du 21 avril 1928 sur les associations et les fondations sans but lucratif.

C — N° 79 12 janvier 2016

SOMMAIRE

Allerhand S.a r.l.	3/33	Europe Tourism Invest and Engineering S.A.	
Ballance S.A	3754		3740
Barros-Pereira S.à r.l	3754	Eutag S.A	3757
Bartol Properties Sàrl	3755	Exklusiv Portfolio SICAV	3746
Best Real Estate	3755	Expression 3	3749
Bouwfonds European Real Estate Parking		Faja	3749
Fund Holding II S.à r.l	3754	Field Point V	3747
Bouwfonds European Real Estate Parking		Fintour S.A.	3757
Fund Holding S.à r.l	3754	Flapton Participations S.A	3747
Bouwfonds European Real Estate Parking		G-Brands.1946	3751
Fund S.à r.l.	3755	Geo-T Finance S.A	3750
Break Finance S.A	3756	Geo-T Finance S.A	3757
Bureau d'Assurances Steffen Jos	3754	G-Gesellschaft, SPF	3749
Café-Restaurant WALDHAFF S.à r.l	3755	GK Engineering S.A	3750
Cameron LUX NOK Sàrl	3756	Global Hotels & Resorts Real Estate Holdings	
Cascades Canada ULC., Luxembourg Branch		S.A	3750
	3756	GMT II S.A	3750
Cascades Canada ULC., Luxembourg Branch		GreenTree Spa World S.A	375 1
•••••	3756	GSO Aiguilles des Grands Montets (Luxem-	
Cascades Luxembourg S.à.r.l	3753	bourg) S.à r.l	3750
Corporación América International S.à r.l	3755	GSO Cactus Credit Opportunities (Luxem-	
Dalmo S.A	3757	bourg) S.à r.l.	3750
Dental International S.à r.l	3747	Hakogel S.A	375 1
Ditco Participations S.A	3748	MA.Ri Int. S.à r.l.	3753
Dlx Usd Fin Co S.à r.l	3748	M&G Chemicals	3757
Domus et Labor S.A	3748	OLIVI Antonio S.à r.l	3753
DS Smith Perch Luxembourg S.à r.l	3748	Platine SA	375 1
EARLSFORT Paris 50 S.à r.l	3746	Scarborough Luxembourg Energy S.à r.l	3752
Em Concept S.à r.l	3748	Shire Holdings Luxembourg S.à r.l	375 1
Emma S.A	3749	Software2markets S.A	3752
Etna	3749	Sole Resorts S.A.	3752
Ets Léon Steffes S.A	3749	Solstice S. à r.l.	3752
Ets Pettinger	3746	Sotammul S.A.	3752
Eurinter s.à r.l	3746	Star Capital Investments Europe S.à r.l	3752
Eurolux Concept S.A	3747	Warburg Invest Luxembourg S.A	3753
European Dynamics Luxembourg S.A	3747		



Ets Pettinger, Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-6718 Grevenmacher, rue des Caves.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 10.223.

Les comptes annuels au 31.12.2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

FIDUCIAIRE ROLAND KOHN S.à.r.l. 259 ROUTE D'ESCH L-1471 LUXEMBOURG

Signature

Référence de publication: 2015186276/13.

(150208798) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Europe Tourism Invest and Engineering S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2240 Luxembourg, 16, rue Notre Dame.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 176.982.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186278/9.

(150208589) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Exklusiv Portfolio SICAV, Société d'Investissement à Capital Variable.

Siège social: L-1445 Strassen, 4, rue Thomas Edison.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 134.425.

Der Jahresabschluss vom 30. Juni 2015 wurde beim Handels- und Gesellschaftsregister von Luxemburg hinterlegt. Zwecks Veröffentlichung im Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Für Exklusiv Portfolio SICAV

DZ PRIVATBANK S.A.

Référence de publication: 2015186280/11.

(150208250) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

EARLSFORT Paris 50 S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2535 Luxembourg, 16, boulevard Emmanuel Servais.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 106.406.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2015186281/10.

(150207659) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Eurinter s.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-1229 Luxembourg, 7, rue Bender.

 $R.C.S.\ Luxembourg\ B\ 60.997.$

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour la société

Signature

Référence de publication: 2015186296/11.

(150208096) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.



Eurolux Concept S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1140 Luxembourg, 45-47, route d'Arlon.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 112.660.

Les comptes annuels au 31.12.2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2015186299/10.

(150208172) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

European Dynamics Luxembourg S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1466 Luxembourg, 12, rue Jean Engling.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 64.911.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2015186300/10.

(150208255) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Dental International S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2633 Senningerberg, 6, route de Trèves.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 181.241.

La Société a été constituée suivant acte reçu par Maître Joëlle Baden, notaire de résidence à Luxembourg, en date du 18 octobre 2013, publié au Mémorial C, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations n° 3120 du 9 décembre 2013.

Les comptes consolidés de la Société au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Dental International S. à r.l.

Signature

Référence de publication: 2015186244/14.

(150208220) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Flapton Participations S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1945 Luxembourg, 3, rue de la Loge.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 188.554.

Le Bilan au 31 décembre 2014 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2015186324/10.

(150208508) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Field Point V, Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-1660 Luxembourg, 22, Grand-rue.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 139.998.

Der Jahresabschluss vom 31 Dezember 2014 wurde beim Handels- und Gesellschaftsregister von Luxemburg hinterlegt. Zwecks Veröffentlichung im Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Nuno Aniceto.

Référence de publication: 2015186313/10.

(150208640) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.



Ditco Participations S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1855 Luxembourg, 46A, avenue J.F. Kennedy.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 40.033.

Le Bilan et l'affectation du résultat au 31 Décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 22 octobre 2015.

TMF Luxembourg S.A.

Référence de publication: 2015186261/12.

(150207785) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Dlx Usd Fin Co S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: USD 20.000,00.

Siège social: L-1220 Luxembourg, 560A, rue de Neudorf.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 188.728.

Les comptes consolidés de la société mère DONALDSON COMPANY, INC. pour la période se terminant au 31 juillet 2015 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 16 novembre 2015.

Référence de publication: 2015186262/11.

(150207665) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Domus et Labor S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1140 Luxembourg, 45-47, route d'Arlon.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 145.273.

Les comptes annuels au 31/12/2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

DOMUS ET LABOR S.A.

Référence de publication: 2015186263/10.

(150208498) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

DS Smith Perch Luxembourg S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-1610 Luxembourg, 8-10, avenue de la Gare.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 170.493.

Les comptes annuels au 30 avril 2015 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186265/9.

(150207999) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Em Concept S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-7307 Steinsel, 8, rue des Sapins.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 117.247.

Les comptes annuels au 31/12/2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 17/11/2015.

G.T. Experts Comptables Sàrl

Luxembourg

Référence de publication: 2015186287/12.

(150208324) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.



Emma S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1820 Luxembourg, 10, rue Antoine Jans.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 60.441.

Les comptes annuels au 30 juin 2015 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186288/9.

(150208086) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Etna, Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2340 Luxembourg, 34A, rue Philippe II.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 111.202.

Les comptes annuels au 31.12.2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186294/9.

(150207777) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Ets Léon Steffes S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-5887 Alzingen, 531, route de Thionville.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 42.647.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186295/9.

(150208414) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Expression 3, Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1230 Luxembourg, 40, rue Jean Bertels.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 68.250.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186304/9.

(150208075) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Faja, Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-9964 Huldange, 54, Duarrefstrooss.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 71.139.

Les comptes annuels au 31.12.2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186318/9.

(150207787) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

G-Gesellschaft, SPF, Société Anonyme - Société de Gestion de Patrimoine Familial.

Siège social: L-1114 Luxembourg, 3, rue Nicolas Adames.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 158.081.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186332/9.

(150208657) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.



GK Engineering S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-3855 Schifflange, 70-72A, Cité Emile Mayrisch.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 100.797.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2015186348/10.

(150208067) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Global Hotels & Resorts Real Estate Holdings S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1855 Luxembourg, 46A, avenue J.F. Kennedy.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 149.383.

Le Bilan et l'affectation du résultat au 31 Décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 22 octobre 2015.

Michaël Watrin *Administrateur*

Référence de publication: 2015186349/13.

(150207784) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

GMT II S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2420 Luxembourg, 11, avenue Emile Reuter.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 147.902.

Les comptes annuels au 31.12.2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

G.M.T. II S.A. Société Anonyme

Référence de publication: 2015186350/11.

(150208098) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

GSO Aiguilles des Grands Montets (Luxembourg) S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2310 Luxembourg, 16, avenue Pasteur.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 184.269.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 17 novembre 2015.

Référence de publication: 2015186354/10.

(150208267) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

GSO Cactus Credit Opportunities (Luxembourg) S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2310 Luxembourg, 16, avenue Pasteur.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 186.633.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 17 novembre 2015.

Référence de publication: 2015186355/10.

(150208264) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.



G-Brands.1946, Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1820 Luxembourg, 10, rue Antoine.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 111.899.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2012 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186331/9.

(150208489) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

GreenTree Spa World S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-5408 Bous, 48A, rue de Luxembourg.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 138.628.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186340/9.

(150208444) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Hakogel S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2163 Luxembourg, 40, avenue Monterey.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 39.959.

Le bilan de la société au 31/12/2014 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg.

Pour la société Un mandataire

Référence de publication: 2015186376/12.

(150207744) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Platine SA, Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-5326 Contern, 2-4, rue Edmond Reuter.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 141.264.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Rumelange, le 16 novembre 2015.

Pour ordre

Sefisco S.A.

Référence de publication: 2015186567/12.

(150207689) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Shire Holdings Luxembourg S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: USD 111.062.994,00.

Siège social: L-2557 Luxembourg, 7A, rue Robert Stümper.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 153.625.

Afin de bénéficier de l'exemption de l'obligation d'établir des comptes consolidés et un rapport consolidé de gestion, prévue par l'article 316 de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales, les comptes consolidés au 31 décembre 2014 de sa société mère, SHIRE PLC, ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 17 novembre 2015.

Référence de publication: 2015186601/12.

(150208312) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.



Software2markets S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2146 Luxembourg, 63-65, rue de Merl.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 145.824.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186629/9.

(150207952) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Sole Resorts S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1449 Luxembourg, 18, rue de l'Eau.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 72.814.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186632/9.

(150208586) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Solstice S. à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-6550 Berdorf, 42, rue d'Echternach.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 117.506.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186633/9.

(150208365) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Sotammul S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2550 Luxembourg, 38, avenue du X Septembre.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 138.521.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186634/9.

(150208446) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Star Capital Investments Europe S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-1471 Luxembourg, 412F, route d'Esch.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 130.559.

Les comptes annuels au 31 Décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186610/9.

(150207853) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.

Scarborough Luxembourg Energy S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: EUR 12.500,00.

Siège social: L-1471 Luxembourg, 412F, route d'Esch.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 151.544.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015186599/9.

(150207661) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 18 novembre 2015.



Warburg Invest Luxembourg S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1413 Luxembourg, 2, place François-Joseph Dargent.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 29.905.

Das Koordinierte Verwaltungsreglement wurde beim Handels- und Gesellschaftsregister von Luxemburg hinterlegt.

Zwecks Veröffentlichung im Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2016005205/9.

(160003234) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 8 janvier 2016.

OLIVI Antonio S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-1370 Luxembourg, 298, Val Sainte Croix.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 27.259.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2014 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Mandataire

Référence de publication: 2015184128/10.

(150205322) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 12 novembre 2015.

MA.Ri Int. S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-1736 Senningerberg, 5, Heienhaff.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 169.959.

Der Jahresabschluss vom 31.12.2014 wurde beim Handels- und Gesellschaftsregister von Luxemburg hinterlegt. Zwecks Veröffentlichung im Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Compliance Partners S.A.

Unterschrift

Référence de publication: 2015184024/11.

(150205314) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 12 novembre 2015.

Allerhand S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-5555 Remich, 17, place du Marché.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 186.040.

Les comptes annuels au 31.12.2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour ALLERHAND S.à r.l.

Société à responsabilité limitée

FIDUCIAIRE DES P.M.E. SA

Référence de publication: 2015187497/12.

(150209909) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Cascades Luxembourg S.à.r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-1931 Luxembourg, 13-15, avenue de la Liberté.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 100.024.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014, ainsi que les informations et documents annexes ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour Cascades Luxembourg S.à.r.l.

Un mandataire

Référence de publication: 2015187584/12.

(150210238) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.



Ballance S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-9142 Burden, 7, Op Kräizfelder.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 157.091.

Les comptes annuels au 31/12/2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 19/11/2015.

G.T. Experts Comptables Sàrl

Luxembourg

Référence de publication: 2015187546/12.

(150210239) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Barros-Pereira S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-9071 Ettelbruck, 72, rue des Romains.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 137.035.

Les comptes annuels au 31.12.2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour BARROS-PEREIRA S.à r.l.

Société à responsabilité limitée

FIDUCIAIRE DES P.M.E. SA

Référence de publication: 2015187548/12.

(150209943) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Bouwfonds European Real Estate Parking Fund Holding S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2346 Luxembourg, 20, rue de la Poste.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 109.253.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015187540/9.

(150209727) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Bouwfonds European Real Estate Parking Fund Holding II S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2346 Luxembourg, 20, rue de la Poste.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 134.665.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015187539/9.

(150210062) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Bureau d'Assurances Steffen Jos, Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-4929 Hautcharage, 3, rue du Prince Henri.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 75.461.

Les comptes annuels au 31.12.2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour Bureau d'Assurances Steffen Jos

Société à responsabilité limitée

FIDUCIAIRE DES P.M.E. S.A.

Référence de publication: 2015187545/12.

(150209996) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.



Bartol Properties Sàrl, Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-1511 Luxembourg, 121, avenue de la Faïencerie.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 117.243.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2014 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 19 novembre 2015.

Pour la société Un mandataire

Référence de publication: 2015187549/12.

(150209935) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Café-Restaurant WALDHAFF S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2712 Waldhof, route d'Echternach.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 43.467.

Les comptes annuels au 31.12.2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 19/11/2015.

G.T. Experts Comptables Sàrl

Luxembourg

Référence de publication: 2015187579/12.

(150209945) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Bouwfonds European Real Estate Parking Fund S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2346 Luxembourg, 20, rue de la Poste.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 109.680.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015187541/9.

(150210125) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Best Real Estate, Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-8308 Capellen, 89E, Parc d'Activités.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 34.438.

Les comptes annuels au 31/12/2012 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015187556/9.

(150209858) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Corporación América International S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2453 Luxembourg, 6, rue Eugène Ruppert.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 174.065.

Les comptes consolidés au 31 décembre 2013, ainsi que les informations et documents annexes ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour Corporación América International S.à r.l.

Un mandataire

Référence de publication: 2015187601/12.

(150209805) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.



Cascades Canada ULC., Luxembourg Branch, Succursale d'une société de droit étranger.

Adresse de la succursale: L-1931 Luxembourg, 13-15, avenue de la Liberté.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 158.794.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2012 de la succursale ainsi que les informations et documents annexes ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour Cascades Canada ULC., Luxembourg Branch

Un mandataire

Référence de publication: 2015187613/12.

(150210244) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Cascades Canada ULC., Luxembourg Branch, Succursale d'une société de droit étranger.

Adresse de la succursale: L-1931 Luxembourg, 13-15, avenue de la Liberté.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 158.794.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2011 de la succursale ainsi que les informations et documents annexes ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour Cascades Canada ULC., Luxembourg Branch

Un mandataire

Référence de publication: 2015187612/12.

(150210240) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Cameron LUX NOK Sàrl, Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: NOK 120.000,00.

Siège social: L-2449 Luxembourg, 26, boulevard Royal.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 154.384.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2013 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015187609/9.

(150209705) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Break Finance S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1449 Luxembourg, 18, rue de l'Eau.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 139.458.

Les comptes annuels au 31 mars 2015 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015187573/9.

(150209838) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Geo-T Finance S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2180 Luxembourg, 8-10, rue Jean Monnet.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 127.918.

Les comptes annuels arrêtés au 31/12/14 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg.

Geo-T Finance S.A.

Société Anonyme

Référence de publication: 2015187741/12.

(150209632) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.



Geo-T Finance S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2180 Luxembourg, 8-10, rue Jean Monnet.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 127.918.

Les comptes annuels arrêtés au 31/12/14 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg.

Geo-T Finance S.A. Société Anonyme

Référence de publication: 2015187742/12.

(150209633) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Fintour S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1449 Luxembourg, 18, rue de l'Eau.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 79.499.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015187728/9.

(150209970) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Eutag S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1724 Luxembourg, 3A, boulevard du Prince Henri.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 19.350.

Les comptes annuels au 31/12/2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015187700/9.

(150209546) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

Dalmo S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1449 Luxembourg, 18, rue de l'Eau.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 110.277.

Les comptes annuels au 31 décembre 2014 ont été déposés au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Référence de publication: 2015187654/9.

(150209837) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 novembre 2015.

M&G Chemicals, Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1855 Luxembourg, 37A, avenue J.F.Kennedy.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 174.890.

In the year two thousand and fifteen, on the eighteenth day of September.

Before us Maître Me Jacques Kesseler, notary residing in Pétange, Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg,

There appeared

Allen & Overy, société en commandite simple, inscrite à la liste V du Barreau de Luxembourg, itself represented by Philippe THIEBAUD, avocet à la Cour, professionally residing at 33, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg,

- (i) duly authorized to represent M&G CHEMICALS, a public limited liability company (société anonyme), having its registered office at 37A, Avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg, registered with the Luxembourg trade and companies register under number B 174890 (the Company) pursuant to the resolutions of the extraordinary shareholders' meeting of the Company held before the undersigned notary, on 17 September 2015 (the Shareholder Resolutions); and
- (ii) acting as the representative of the board of directors (the Board) of the Company pursuant to the resolutions of the Board passed on 6 August 2015 (the Board Resolutions).



Evidence of the passing of the Shareholder Resolutions has been provided to the notary who confirms this. A copy of the Board Resolutions, signed ne varietur by the appearing person and the notary, will remain annexed to the present deed to be filed at the same time with the registration authorities.

The appearing person, acting in the capacity as aforementioned, requests the notary to record the following statements:

- 1. that the Company was incorporated on 29 January 2013 pursuant to a deed of Me Cosita Delvaux, published in the Mémorial C, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations No. 713 of 23 March 2013. The articles of association of the Company have been amended for the last time by a deed of the undersigned notary, dated 17 September 2015, not yet published in the Mémorial C, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.
- 2. that pursuant to the Shareholder Resolutions, the Company's shareholders (a) approved the full amendment and restatement of the articles of association of the Company (the Amended and Restated Articles), conditional upon the fulfilment of the Condition (as defined in the Shareholder Resolutions) and (b) granted authority to the appearing person to enact before the undersigned notary (i) the satisfaction of the Condition, upon which the Amended and Restated Articles become effective, and to replace in article 3.5 of the Amended and Restated Articles the terms "the time of its effectiveness pursuant to the decisions passed at the General Meeting of 17 September 2015" by the reference to the date at which the Condition is satisfied, and (ii) the Amended and Restated Articles.
- 3. that the Condition has been satisfied on 18 September 2015, evidence of which has been given to the undersigned notary, inter alia, in the form of a delegate certificate from a delegate of the Board dated 18 September 2015 (the Confirmation), a copy of which, after having been signed ne varietur by the appearing person and the notary, will remain annexed to the present deed to be filed at the same time with the registration authorities. As a result, the Amended and Restated Articles are effective, it being acknowledged that article 3.5 of the Amended and Restated Articles shall read as follows:
- "3.5. The Authorisation is effective during a period of five years starting on 18 September 2015 and ending five years after such date (inclusive) (the Period). For the avoidance of doubt, in respect of any Series A Preferred Shares and Beneficiary Certificates A issued during the Period or the Original Period, those Series A Preferred Shares (including the Series A-1 Preferred Shares deriving from the reclassification of the Original Series A Preferred Shares decided at the General Meeting of 17 September 2015) and Beneficiary Certificates A may be converted (and reclassified if applicable) into Conversion Common Shares or Common Shares, as the case may be, at any time after the Period or the Original Period, as the case may be."
 - 4. that articles 3.3 to 3.7 (included) of the Amended and Restated Articles read as follows:
- "3.3. The Board is authorised on the terms set out in this Article 3.3 while suppressing all pre-emptive subscription rights of the Shareholders as set out in Articles 3.4 and 3.6, to (a) issue Series A Preferred Shares that are convertible automatically, i.e. by mere operation of the terms of these Articles, into Common Shares as set out in Article 3.4 and (b) issue Beneficiary Certificates A that are convertible automatically, i.e. by mere operation of the terms of these Articles, into Conversion Common Shares (provided that the Beneficiary Certificates A are Active Beneficiary Certificates A and Related Conversion BCs) as set out in Article 3.4 (the Authorisation such authorisation as confirmed, renewed, extended and increased from time to time). The maximum aggregate amount of share capital increase that would be reached as a result of (i) the issuance of a maximum of Series A Preferred Shares pursuant to this Article 3.3 (a) and (b) below and (ii) a maximum of 548,077,074 (five hundred forty-eight million seventy-seven thousand seventy-four) Conversion Common Shares, resulting from the conversion of a maximum of 548,077,074 (five hundred forty-eight million seventy-seven thousand seventy-four) Beneficiary Certificates A that may be issued by the Board pursuant to this Article 3.3 (c) and (d) below, is USD 5,971,155.36 (five million nine hundred seventy-one thousand one hundred fifty-five US Dollars and thirty-six cents), it being understood that pursuant to the Authorisation, (i) 37,500,000 (thirty-seven million five hundred thousand) Original Series A Preferred Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, representing a total share capital increase of USD 375,000 (three hundred seventy-five thousand), were issued to the Investor on 14 January 2015 and (ii) 375,000,000 (three hundred seventy-five million) Beneficiary Certificates A with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, that are convertible into 375,000,000 (three hundred seventy-five million) Conversion Common Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, representing a total share capital increase upon conversion of USD 3,750,000 (three million seven hundred fifty thousand) were issued to the Investor on 14 January 2015.

Pursuant to the Authorisation, which has been confirmed, renewed, extended and increased, the Board may issue:

- (a) 6,250,000 (six million two hundred fifty thousand) Series A-2 Preferred Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, representing a total share capital increase of USD 62,500 (sixty-two thousand five hundred United States Dollars), to the Investor for an issue price to be paid in cash of an amount of USD 34,333,333.30 (thirty-four million three hundred and thirty-three thousand three hundred and thirty-three United States Dollars and thirty Cents);
- (b) up to 42,788,462 (forty-two million seven hundred eighty-eight thousand four hundred sixty-two) Series A Preferred Shares, represented by 36,675,824 (thirty-six million six hundred seventy-five thousand eight hundred twenty-four) Series A-1 Preferred Shares and 6,112,638 (six million one hundred twelve thousand six hundred thirty-eight) Series A-2 Preferred Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 each, representing a total share capital increase of USD 427,884.62 (four hundred twenty-seven thousand eight hundred eighty-four US Dollars and sixty-two cents), as PIK Shares to be issued to the Preferred Holders pursuant to Article 5 by way of allocation of distributable profits and reserves, including without limitation the share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves;



- (c) (A) 25,000,000 (twenty-five million) Beneficiary Certificates A pursuant to Article 15, with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to the Investor that are convertible into 25,000,000 (twenty-five million) Conversion Common Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to be issued by way of allocation, in respect of each Beneficiary Certificate A, of an amount equal to its accounting par value from available reserves and profits of the Company (including share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) to the BC A Reserve as set out in Article 4.4(a), and (B) 66,666,670 (sixty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred seventy) Beneficiary Certificates A pursuant to Article 15, with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to the Investor that are convertible into 66,666,670 (sixty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred seventy) Conversion Common Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to be issued against the payment of an issue price per Beneficiary Certificate A equal to its accounting par value as set out in Article 4.4(a), representing for both items (A) and (B) a total share capital increase upon conversion of USD 916,666.70 (nine hundred sixteen thousand six hundred sixty-six US Dollars and seventy cents); and
- (d) up to 456,410,404 (four hundred fifty-six million four hundred ten thousand four hundred four) Beneficiary Certificates A pursuant to Article 15, with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to the Preferred Holders that are convertible into 456,410,404 (four hundred fifty-six million four hundred ten thousand four hundred four) Conversion Common Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to be issued by way of allocation, in respect of each Beneficiary Certificate A, of an amount equal to its accounting par value from available reserves and profits of the Company (including share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) to the BC A Reserve as set out in Article 4.4 (b), representing a total share capital increase upon conversion of USD 4,564,104.04 (four million five hundred sixty-four thousand one hundred four US Dollars and four cents).
- **3.4.** Shares and Beneficiary Certificates A shall be issued within the Authorisation by decision of the Board or as otherwise provided for in these Articles (and in particular Article 15). Each time Series A Preferred Shares, Beneficiary Certificates A, or Common Shares, are issued the Board or the General Meeting, as applicable, (the Issuance) shall acknowledge that, in accordance with the terms of these Articles, they are convertible into, and give rise to the issuance of:
 - (a) in respect of Series A Preferred Shares, Conversion Common Shares;
 - (b) in respect of Beneficiary Certificates A, Conversion Common Shares; and
 - (c) in respect of Common Shares Class I, Common Shares Class II,
- and for the purpose of any such Issuance provided in this Article 3.4, the Board, pursuant to Article 3.7, or the General Meeting, as applicable, must decide to suppress or limit any preferential or pre-emptive rights of any type that the Shareholders may have. For the avoidance of doubt, no further waiver is required in connection with the conversion or issuance of the Series A Preferred Shares, Beneficiary Certificates and Common Shares under (a), (b) and (c) of this Section 3.4. The Board may only decide upon an issuance of Equity Securities under the Authorisation in accordance with these Articles and the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any).
- **3.5.** The Authorisation is effective during a period of five years starting on 18 September 2015 and ending five years after such date (inclusive) (the Period). For the avoidance of doubt, in respect of any Series A Preferred Shares and Beneficiary Certificates A issued during the Period or the Original Period, those Series A Preferred Shares (including the Series A-1 Preferred Shares deriving from the reclassification of the Original Series A Preferred Shares decided at the General Meeting of 17 September 2015) and Beneficiary Certificates A may be converted (and reclassified if applicable) into Conversion Common Shares or Common Shares, as the case may be, at any time after the Period or the Original Period, as the case may be.
- **3.6.** During the Period, the Board is authorised under the Authorisation to suppress or limit any preferential or preemptive rights of any type of the Shareholders for the purpose of the issue of Series A Preferred Shares under Article 3.3 (a) and 3.3(b), and Beneficiary Certificates A under Article 3.3(c) (which suppression or limitation applies, for the avoidance of doubt, for the conversion (by reclassification if applicable) or issuance of Series A Preferred Shares and Beneficiary Certificates A), as the case may be, and no further waiver, suppression or limitation is required), and for such purpose, the Board shall have the necessary authority to suppress or limit any preferential or pre-emptive rights of any type that the Shareholders may have as required by Article 3.4.
- **3.7.** Following each issuance of Series A Preferred Shares and related share capital increase of the Company under the Authorisation, (i) Article 3.1 shall be amended accordingly and (ii) Article 3.2 shall be amended accordingly to record to reflect any consequential changes resulting from any such Share issuance and related share capital increase of the Company."
 - 5. that articles 4.2, 4.4, 4.8 and 4.9 of the Amended and Restated Articles read as follows:
- "4.2. The Board has the power, is authorised and is required to issue Beneficiary Certificates A pursuant to Articles 3.3 and 4.4 and Beneficiary Certificates B pursuant to Article 4.5. The Board shall only have the power to issue Beneficiary Certificates as set out in Articles 3.3, 4.4 and 4.5. No Beneficiary Certificates may be issued by the General Meeting."
 - "4.4. The Board must issue Beneficiary Certificates A as follows:
- (a) (i) on the date of the first issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares to the Investor pursuant to Article 3.3(a)(ii), the Board must issue 25,000,000 (twenty-five million) Beneficiary Certificates A to the Investor, by way of allocation, in respect of each Beneficiary Certificate A, of an amount equal to its accounting par value from available reserves and profits



of the Company (including share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) to the BC A Reserve and (ii) on the date of the first issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares to the Investor pursuant to Article 3.3(a)(ii), the Board must issue 66,666,670 (sixty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred seventy) Beneficiary Certificates A to the Investor, for an issue price per Beneficiary Certificate A equal to its accounting par value; and

- (b) thereafter, upon the issuance of each PIK Share to a Preferred Holder pursuant to Article 5, the Board must issue (i) to each such Preferred Holder of Series A-1 Preferred Shares 10.66667 (ten point six six six six seven) Beneficiary Certificates A for each such PIK Share, with the total number of Beneficiary Certificates A to be issued to such Preferred Holder to be rounded up to the nearest whole number and (ii) to each such Preferred Holder of Series A-2 Preferred Shares 10.66667 (ten point six six six seven) Beneficiary Certificates A for each such PIK Share, with the total number of Beneficiary Certificates A to be issued to such Preferred Holder to be rounded up to the nearest whole number, in each case by way of allocation, in respect of each Beneficiary Certificate A, of an amount equal to its accounting par value from available reserves and profits of the Company (including share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) to the BC A Reserve.
- **4.8.** Any amount paid in and any amount allocated from available reserves (including the share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) and profits for the issuance of Beneficiary Certificates A shall be recorded in the reserve for the Beneficiary Certificates A (the BC A Reserve). The BC A Reserve is available only for the purpose of (i) the issuance of Conversion Common Shares in accordance with Article 15 upon conversion of Beneficiary Certificates A, (ii) the redemption of Beneficiary Certificates A in accordance with these Articles, (iii) the distribution of the Liquidation Preference, and no distributions may be otherwise made out of the BC A Reserve. The losses of the Company cannot be allocated by a General Meeting or otherwise to the BC A Reserve.
- **4.9.** Any amount allocated from available reserves (including the share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) and profits for the issuance of Beneficiary Certificates B shall be recorded in the reserve for the Beneficiary Certificates B (the BC B Reserve). The BC B Reserve is available only for the purpose of the redemption of Beneficiary Certificates B of the accounting par value thereof in accordance with these Articles, and no distributions may be otherwise made out of the BC B Reserve. The losses of the Company cannot be allocated by a General Meeting or otherwise to the BC B Reserve."
 - 6. that articles 15.11, and 4.10 of the Amended and Restated Articles read as follows:
- "15.11. As of the date of the first issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, Conversion Price for each Series A-1 Preferred Share shall equal \$7.50 (seven point fifty United States Dollars) and the Conversion Price for each Series A-2 Preferred Share shall equal \$7.50 (seven point fifty United States Dollars) as adjusted pursuant to the provisions hereof. In order to prevent dilution of the conversion rights granted under this subdivision, the Conversion Price shall also be subject to adjustment from time to time pursuant to this Article 15."

"4.10. Beneficiary Certificates A

- (a) The Beneficiary Certificates A are convertible into Conversion Common Shares pursuant to these Articles at a one to one ratio provided that such conversion is subject to the relevant Beneficiary Certificates A being Active Beneficiary Certificates A.
- (b) The Beneficiary Certificates A shall initially be issued as Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A. The Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A shall not be entitled to any vote at any General Meeting.
- (c) Simultaneously with the occurrence of any event requiring the adjustment of the Conversion Price pursuant to Article 15, a number of Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A held by all Preferred Holders equal to the Active A Number automatically become Active Beneficiary Certificates A or, a number of Active Beneficiary Certificates A held by all Preferred Holders equal to the Active A Number automatically become Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A, as the case may be, so that the sum of the Series A Preferred Shares and the Active Beneficiary Certificates held by all Preferred Holders is equal to the number of Common Shares into which the Series A Preferred Shares held by all such Preferred Holders would be convertible into on such date (at such adjusted Conversion Price).
- (d) Each Active Beneficiary Certificate A shall entitle its holder to (i) one voting right at any General Meeting and (ii) be convened and to attend any General Meeting."
- 7. that in the Board Resolutions and in accordance with articles 3.3 to 3.7 (included) of the Amended and Restated Articles, the Board inter alia resolved, subject to (a) the subscription by Magnate to the Series A-2 Preferred Shares on the terms set out in the Board Resolutions, (b) the holding of the Notarial EGM and the approval of the shareholders' resolutions set out in the EGM Minutes (including the Amended and Restated Articles) and (c) the satisfaction of the Condition (at which time the Amended and Restated Articles are effective) to (terms not defined hereafter shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Board Resolutions):
- (i) hereby accept the subscription to the Series A-2 Preferred Shares by Magnate by way of a contribution in cash in an aggregate amount equal to the Share Subscription Amount;
- (ii) approve the increase of the Company's share capital by an aggregate amount of USD 62,500 (sixty-two thousand five hundred United States Dollars) by way of the issuance of 6,250,000 (six million two hundred and fifty thousand) Series A-2 Preferred Shares, and hereby increases the Company's share capital by an aggregate amount of USD 62,500 (sixty-



two thousand five hundred United States Dollars) by way of the issuance (and to hereby issue) of 6,250,000 (six million two hundred and fifty thousand) Series A-2 Preferred Shares, such increase of the Company's share capital and issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares to be effective as of the payment of the Share Subscription Amount by Magnate, within the limits of the authorized share capital, so that the Company's share capital shall amount to USD 1,437,000 (one million four hundred and thirty-seven thousand United States Dollars) represented by 100,000,000 (one hundred million) Common Shares Class I, 37,500,000 (thirty-seven million five hundred thousand) Series A-1 Preferred Shares, and 6,250,000 (six million two hundred and fifty thousand) Series A-2 Preferred Shares with a par value of USD 0.01 (one US Cent) each, by the creation and issuance of the 6,250,000 (six million two hundred and fifty thousand) Series A-2 Preferred Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one US Cent) each and an aggregate subscription price equal to the Share Subscription Amount, i.e. USD 34,333,333.30 (thirty-four million three hundred and thirty-three thousand three hundred and thirty-three United States Dollars and thirty cents), for the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, it being acknowledged that the Series A-2 Preferred Shares are directly issued to Magnate at the time of the payment of the Share Subscription Amount to the Company;

- (iii) acknowledge, and to the extent necessary or required, approve and decide, (i) pursuant to article 3.4 of the Amended and Restated Articles, that the Series A-2 Preferred Shares are convertible into, and may give rise to the issuance of Conversion Common Shares (as defined in the Articles), in accordance with the terms of the Articles, (ii) pursuant to article 15.6 of the Amended and Restated Articles, that all accrued or declared but unpaid dividends on the Converted Preferred Shares (being the Series A-2 Preferred Shares which have been converted) shall be payable upon conversion in cash or, at the option of the Company, through the issuance of PIK Shares (as defined in the Amended and Restated Articles), in accordance with the terms of the Articles;
- (iv) suppress, for the purpose of the above mentioned share capital increase, the pre-emptive rights of the existing shareholders of the Company in respect of the issue of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares and their related conversion into Conversion Common Shares in accordance with the terms of the Articles; and
- (v) note that proper evidence of the payment of the Share Subscription Amount for the Series A-2 Preferred Shares by Magnate on the Company's bank account shall be given to the Company, and

that in the Board Resolutions, the Board further resolved that upon the payment of the Share Subscription Amount, an amount of USD 62,500 (sixty-two thousand five hundred United States Dollars), shall be allocated to the nominal share capital account of the Company and an amount of USD 34,270,833.30 (thirty-four million two hundred seventy thousand eight hundred and thirty-three United States Dollars and thirty cents) shall be allocated to the share premium account of the Company.

- 8. that in the Board Resolutions and in accordance with articles 3.3 to 3.7 (included) of the Articles with respect to the authorised share capital procedure of the Company as well as the terms of articles 4.2, 4.4, 4.8 and 4.9 of the Articles with respect to the authorisation to issue beneficiary certificates (parts bénéficiaires), the Board inter alia resolved, subject to (a) the subscription by Magnate to the Beneficiary Certificates A on the terms set out in the Board Resolutions (b) the holding of the Notarial EGM and the approval of the shareholders' resolutions set out in the EGM Minutes (including the Amended and Restated Articles) and (c) the satisfaction of the Condition (at which time the Amended and Restated Articles are effective), to (terms not defined hereafter shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Board Resolutions):
- (i) hereby accept the subscription to the Beneficiary Certificates A by Magnate by way of a contribution in cash in an aggregate amount equal to the Beneficiary Certificates Subscription Amount;
- (ii) approve the creation and issuance, and hereby create and issue, effective as of the payment of the Beneficiary Certificates Subscription Amount by Magnate and within the limits of the authorized share capital of the Company, of the 66,666,670 (sixty-six million six hundred and sixty-six thousand six hundred and seventy) Beneficiary Certificates A, with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one US Cent) each and an aggregate subscription price equal to the Beneficiary Certificates Subscription Amount, i.e. USD 666,666.70 (six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred and sixty-six United States Dollars and seventy Cents), for the Beneficiary Certificates A, it being acknowledged that the Beneficiary Certificates A are directly issued to Magnate at the time of the payment of the Beneficiary Certificates Subscription Amount to the Company;
- (iii) acknowledge, and to the extent necessary approve and decide, pursuant to article 3.4 of the Amended and Restated Articles, that the Beneficiary Certificates A are convertible into, and may give rise to the issuance of Conversion Common Shares (as defined in the Amended and Restated Articles), in accordance with the terms of the Articles;
- (iv) suppress, for the purpose of the above mentioned issuance of Beneficiary Certificates A, the pre-emptive rights of the existing shareholders of the Company in respect of the issue of the Beneficiary Certificates A and their related conversion into Conversion Common Shares in accordance with the terms of the Amended and Restated Articles;
- (v) note that proper evidence of the payment of the Beneficiary Certificates Subscription Amount for the Series A Preferred Shares by Magnate on the Company's bank account shall be given to the Company, and

that in the Board Resolutions, the Board further resolved that upon its payment, the Beneficiary Certificates Subscription Amount, in an amount of USD 666,666.70 (six hundred and sixty-six thousand six hundred and sixty-six United States Dollars and seventy Cents United States Dollars), shall be entirely allocated to the BC A Reserve in accordance with article 4.8 of the Articles.

9. that in the Board Resolutions and in accordance with articles 3.3 to 3.7 (included) of the Articles with respect to the authorised share capital procedure of the Company as well as the terms of articles 4.2, 4.4, 4.8 and 4.9 of the Articles with



respect to the authorisation to issue beneficiary certificates (parts bénéficiaires), the Board inter alia resolved, subject to (a) the acceptance by Magnate of the issuance of the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A to it on the terms set out in the Board Resolutions, (b) the holding of the Notarial EGM and the approval of the shareholders' resolutions set out in the EGM Minutes (including the Amended and Restated Articles) and (c) the satisfaction of the Condition (at which time the Amended and Restated Articles are effective), to (terms not defined hereafter shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Board Resolutions):

- (i) hereby accept the issuance of the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A to Magnate;
- (ii) approve the creation and issuance, and hereby create and issue, within the limits of the authorized share capital of the Company, of the 25,000,000 (twenty-five million) Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A, with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one US Cent) each and an aggregate accounting par value of USD 250,000 (two hundred fifty thousand United States Dollars) by way of the Allocation, it being acknowledged that the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A are directly issued to Magnate at the time of the satisfaction of the Condition;
- (iii) acknowledge, and to the extent necessary approve and decide, pursuant to article 3.4 of the Articles, that the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A are convertible into, and may give rise to the issuance of Conversion Common Shares (as defined in the Amended Articles), in accordance with the terms of the Articles;
- (iv) suppress, for the purpose of the above mentioned issuance of Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A, the preemptive rights of the existing shareholders of the Company in respect of the issue of the Beneficiary Certificates A and their related conversion into Conversion Common Shares in accordance with the terms of the Articles;
 - (v) note that proper evidence of the fulfilment of the Condition shall be given to the Company; and
- (vi) approve the Interim Accounts and acknowledges that, on the date hereof, according to the information available to it and based on the Interim Accounts, an amount of at least USD 250,000 (two hundred and fifty thousand United States Dollars) is booked in the share premium account of the Company and is available for the Allocation, and note that, at the time of the issuance of the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A, the Company shall provide proper evidence that it has share premium available for the Allocation in the form of the Interim Accounts and a written confirmation confirming that the Company does not have losses that would prevent the Allocation from being made.
 - 10. that in the Board Resolutions, the Board:
- (a) noted that pursuant to article 15.11 of the Amended and Restated Articles, as of the issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, the Conversion Price (as such term is defined in the Amended and Restated Articles) with respect to (i) the Series A-1 Preferred Shares shall be set at USD 7.50 (seven United States Dollars and fifty Cents) and (ii) the Series A-2 Preferred Shares shall be set at USD.50 (seven United States Dollars and fifty Cents);
- (b) noted that pursuant to article 4.10 of the Amended and Restated Articles, simultaneously to the issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, a number of Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A (as such term is defined in the Amended and Restated Article) held by Magnate will automatically become Active Beneficiary Certificates A (as such term is defined in the Amended and Restated Articles) in the following proportion:
- (i) 2,500,000 (two million five hundred thousand) Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A held by Magnate will become Active Beneficiary Certificates; and
- (ii) 416,667 (four hundred sixteen thousand six hundred sixty-seven) Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A held by Magnate will become Active Beneficiary Certificates
 - (the Beneficiary Certificates A Reclassification);
- (c) resolved to acknowledge, subject to (a) the subscription by Magnate to the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, the Beneficiary Certificates A and the acceptance of the issuance of the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A to it, in each case on the terms set out in the Board Resolutions (b) the holding of the Notarial EGM and the approval of the shareholders' resolutions set out in the EGM Minutes (including the Amended and Restated Articles) and (c) the satisfaction of the Condition (at which time the Amended and Restated Articles are effective), the Beneficiary Certificates A Reclassification and to approve its record in the Amended and Restated Articles.
- 11. that in the Board Resolutions, the Board resolved to authorise and empower, with power of substitution, any of the directors of the Company, as well as Allen & Overy, a société en commandite simple and any lawyer of Allen & Overy, a société en commandite simple (being the Authorised Signatories, each an Authorised Signatory) each acting individually, in the name and on behalf of the Company, to issue certificates whereby, inter alia, the issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, the Beneficiary Certificates A and the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A, pursuant to the terms of the Board Resolutions, as well as the Beneficiary Certificates A Reclassification, are acknowledged and confirmed.
- 12. that in the Board Resolutions, the Board resolved to acknowledge that at the occasion of the passing of the notarial deed, inter alia, proper evidence of (i) the subscription by Magnate to the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, the Beneficiary Certificates A and the acceptance of the issuance of the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A to it, in each case on the terms set out in the Board Resolutions, (ii) the holding of the Notarial EGM and the approval of the shareholders' resolutions set out in the EGM Minutes (including the Amended and Restated Articles) (iii) the satisfaction of the Condition, and (iv) that the Company has sufficient available share premium for the Allocation, shall be given to the Luxembourg notary, and in respect of item (iii), which shows that the Share Subscription Amount and the Beneficiary Certificates Subscription Amount have been made available to the Company, so as to allow the Luxembourg notary to record that the Series A-2



Preferred Shares and the Beneficiary Certificates A issued to Magnate are fully paid-up by way of a payment in cash to the Company.

- 13. that in the Board Resolutions, the Board resolved to authorise and empower, with power of substitution, each of the Authorised Signatories, each acting individually, in the name and on behalf of the Company appear before a notary public in Luxembourg to register the share capital increase decided under the Board Resolutions and record the subscription of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares and the Beneficiary Certificates A, and their payment by way of contributions in cash, record the subscription of the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A (by way of the Allocation) as well as the Beneficiary Certificates A Reclassification, and to amend the Articles accordingly.
- 14. that, in addition to the satisfaction of the Condition as referred to in paragraph 3. above, (i) (a) the subscription by Magnate to the Series A-2 Preferred Shares on the terms set out in the Board Resolutions, (b) the subscription by Magnate to the Beneficiary Certificates A on the terms set out in the Board Resolutions and (c) the acceptance by Magnate of the issuance of the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A to it on the terms set out in the Board Resolutions and (ii) based on the Shareholder Resolutions, the holding of the Notarial EGM and the approval of the shareholders' resolutions set out in the EGM Minutes (including the Amended and Restated Articles), have been completed, evidence of which has been given to the undersigned notary, inter alia, in the form of the Confirmation.
- 15. that all of the 6,250,000 (six million two hundred and fifty thousand) Series A-2 Preferred Shares, and all of the 66,666,670 (sixty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred and seventy) Beneficiary Certificates A have been subscribed and fully paid by Magnate by way of payments in cash, as further evidenced by the Confirmation.
- 16. that the amounts of USD 34,333,333.30 (thirty-four million three hundred thirty-three thousand three hundred thirty-three United States Dollars and thirty Cents) representing the Share Subscription Amount and USD 666,666.70 (six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred sixty-six United States Dollars and seventy Cents) representing the Beneficiary Certificates Subscription Amount respectively were therefore at the free disposal of the Company, evidence of which has been given to the notary who confirms this.
- 17. that, based on (a) the Interim Accounts, i.e. the interim accounts of the Company as at 30 June 2015, the Company has share premium available for the Allocation and (b) the Confirmation, the Company does not have losses that would prevent the Allocation from being made. A copy of the interim accounts of the Company as at 30 June 2015, after having been signed ne varietur by the appearing person and the notary, will remain annexed to the present deed to be filed at the same time with the registration authorities.
- 18. that as a result, the Company has issued on 18 September 2015 (i) the 6,250,000 (six million two hundred and fifty thousand) Series A-2 Preferred Shares (while suppressing the pre-emptive subscription rights of existing shareholders of the Company for the purpose of the issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares and their related conversion into Conversion Common Shares in accordance with the terms of the Articles) to Magnate, and (a) an amount of USD 62,500 (sixty-two thousand five hundred United States Dollars) has been allocated to the nominal share capital account of the Company and (b) 34,270,833.30 (thirty-four million two hundred seventy thousand eight hundred thirty-three United States Dollars and thirty Cents) has been allocated to the share premium account of the Company, (ii) the 66,666,670 (sixty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred seventy) Beneficiary Certificates A (while suppressing the pre-emptive subscription rights of existing shareholders of the Company for the purpose of the issuance of the Beneficiary Certificates A and their related conversion into Conversion Common Shares in accordance with the terms of the Articles) to Magnate, and an amount of USD 666,666.70 (six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred sixty-six United States Dollars and seventy Cents) has been be entirely allocated to the reserve for Beneficiary Certificates A in accordance with article 4.8 of the Articles and (iii) the 25,000,000 (twenty-five million) Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A (while suppressing the pre-emptive subscription rights of existing shareholders of the Company for the purpose of the issuance of the Supplemental Beneficiary Certificates A and their related conversion into Conversion Common Shares in accordance with the terms of the Articles) to Magnate, and an amount of USD 250,000 (two hundred fifty thousand US Dollars) has been be entirely allocated from the share premium account of the Company into the reserve for Beneficiary Certificates A in accordance with article 4.8 of the Articles.
- 19. that, pursuant to Article 15.11 and 4.10 of the Amended and Restated Articles, it is acknowledged that the Beneficiary Certificates A Reclassification is effective and as a result:
- (i) 2,500,000 (two million five hundred thousand) Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A held by Magnate are converted into Active Beneficiary Certificates; and
- (ii) 416,667 (four hundred sixteen thousand six hundred sixty-seven) Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A held by Magnate are converted into Active Beneficiary Certificates.
- 20. that as a result of the above, and pursuant to the Shareholder Resolutions and the Board Resolutions the articles of association of the Company are amended and shall now read as follows:

"Interpretation

In these Articles, unless the subject or the content otherwise provides:

A Director means a member of the Board appointed from a list of candidates submitted by the Preferred Majority; accounting par value means, with respect to any Beneficiary Certificate, USD 0.01(one cent) per Beneficiary Certificate. Acceptance Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.3;



Accruing Series A Dividend shall have the meaning set out in Article 5.3;

Accruing BC B Dividend shall have the meaning set out in the Newco Stockholders Agreement;

Active A Number means, as of any date of determination, a number equal to the positive difference (if any) of (1) the aggregate number of Common Shares into which the Series A Preferred Shares held by the Preferred Holders would be convertible on such date (at the Conversion Price for the applicable series of Series A Preferred Shares then in effect) less (2) the aggregate number of the applicable series of Series A Preferred Shares held by such Preferred Holders, rounded to the nearest whole number. Effective as of the reclassification of the Original Series A Preferred Shares into Series A-1 Preferred Shares and the date of first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares, and the subsequent adjustment of the Conversion Price, the Active A Number is 2,916,667 (two million nine hundred and sixteen thousand six hundred and sixty seven), without prejudice to any further activation under Article 4.10;

Active Beneficiary Certificates A refers to the sub-class of Beneficiary Certificates A referred to as Active Beneficiary Certificates A, reclassified from Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A to Active Beneficiary Certificates A in accordance with these Articles, and having the terms set forth in these Articles;

Additional Drop Away Event means (a) the occurrence of the Additional Drop Away Event Condition and (b) delivery by the Preferred Majority of an Additional Drop Away Event Response Notice expressly accepting the Additional Drop Away Event in accordance with Article 10;

Additional Drop Away Event Condition shall have the meaning set out in Article 10.1;

Additional Drop Away Event Request Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 10.1;

Additional Drop Away Event Response Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 10.2;

Additional Securities shall have the meaning set out in the Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Affiliate means with respect to any Person, a Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by or is under common control with, such Person and, in the case of an individual, includes any relative or spouse of such Person, or any relative of such spouse, in, in each case, up to, and including, a second degree of consanguinity and the heirs and the executors of any of the foregoing persons and any trust, family partnership or limited liability company, the sole beneficiaries, partners or members of which are any of the foregoing persons. The term "control" means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise. The Preferred Holders shall not be deemed Affiliates of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. With respect to the Investor, the term "Affiliate" shall also include any investment fund, alternative investment vehicle or account now or hereafter existing which is controlled, managed or advised by the general partner, investment manager or investment advisor of the Investor or an Affiliate of such general partner, investment manager or investment advisor;

Aggregate BC B Redemption Price means the sum of the Redemption Price (as defined in the Newco Articles) of all Newco BCs B outstanding;

Aggregate Series A Liquidation Preference means the sum of the Liquidation Preference of all Series A Preferred Shares then outstanding;

Aggregate Series A Redemption Price means, at any time, the sum of the Redemption Price of all Series A Preferred Shares then outstanding;

Antitrust Event shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Antitrust Event Call Option shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.20;

Antitrust Event Dividend Remedy shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.20;

Antitrust Event Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.20;

Antitrust Event Put Option shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.20;

Antitrust Put Option Date shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.20;

Approved Plan means any written stock option, stock purchase, stock incentive, stock appreciation right, restricted stock, restricted stock unit or other plan or arrangement provided to directors, officers, and/or employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries and any increase in the number of shares or other interests of Equity Securities available for awards that may be granted to directors, officers, and/or employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries pursuant to any of the foregoing; provided, that such plan, arrangement or increase is approved by (i) a majority of the Board and (ii) the Preferred Majority. For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in these Articles shall prohibit any bona fide plan or arrangement provided or granted to directors, officers and/or employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries by M&G Finanziaria in respect of Capital Stock held by M&G Finanziaria;

Articles shall mean the present articles of association of the Company and all supplementary, amended or substituted articles for the time being in force;

Asian Bio MEG Project shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Authorisation shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.3;

BC A Reserve shall have the meaning set out in Article 4.8;

BC B Reserve shall have the meaning set out in Article 4.9;



B Director means a member of the Board appointed means a member of the Board appointed from a list of candidates submitted by M&G Finanziaria (or its Permitted Transferee);

Board shall mean the board of Directors;

Beneficiary Certificates means the Beneficiary Certificates A and the Beneficiary Certificates B;

Beneficiary Certificates A means the beneficiary certificates (parts bénéficiaires) of class A in the Company issued in accordance with these Articles and having the terms provided for under these Articles;

Beneficiary Certificates B means the beneficiary certificates (parts bénéficiaires) of class B in the Company issued in accordance with these Articles and having the terms provided for under these Articles;

Business Day means, with respect to the recipient of any notice, any day except a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in Luxembourg City, Milan, Italy or New York, New York are authorized or required by law to close;

Capital Stock means (a) Common Shares, Series A Preferred Shares and Beneficiary Certificates (whether in issue or issued in the future in any context) and (b) other shares or other interests in the capital of the Company as well as any other equity instrument of the Company, including without limitation beneficiary certificates (parts bénéficiaires);

Capital Contribution Account shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.13;

Capital Contribution shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.13;

Chairman shall mean the Director appointed by the Board as chairman of the Board;

CC Facility Modification shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

CC Guaranty shall have the meaning set out in the Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Change of Control means members of the Ghisolfi Family and their Permitted Transferees cease to own and control, directly or indirectly, 50% (fifty per cent) or more of the Voting Rights and Capital Stock of the Company (other than any Voting Rights and Capital Stock held by the Preferred Holders); provided, that a Change of Control shall not be deemed to have occurred (i) by reason of a Person having an Encumbrance on Capital Stock or other Equity Securities pursuant to Article 19.10 so long as such Capital Stock or other Equity Securities are not otherwise Transferred to such Person (by lender foreclosure or otherwise) or (ii) in respect of any sale, consolidation or merger of the Company in which the Ghisolfi Family and their Permitted Transferees own and control, directly or indirectly, 50% (fifty per cent)or more of the Voting Rights and Equity Securities of the surviving corporation (other than any Voting Rights and Equity Securities held by the Preferred Holders);

Change of Control Breach shall have the meaning set out in Article 7.6;

Charter Documents shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Co-Investor shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Company shall mean M&G Chemicals, a société anonyme governed by the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and registered with the Luxembourg trade and companies register under number B174.890;

Company Alternative Election shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.2;

Company Drag Acceptance shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.2;

Company Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.2;

Common As-Converted Percentage means, with respect to each Shareholder, the result obtained by dividing (i) the number of Common Shares held by such Shareholder (assuming the conversion of all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) into Common Shares at the then-existing applicable Conversion Price for the relevant series of Series A Preferred Shares) by (ii) the number of Common Shares held by all Shareholders (assuming the conversion of all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) into Common Shares at the then-existing applicable Conversion Price for each series of Series A Preferred Shares);

Common As-Converted Tag Percentage means, with respect to each Participating Investor, the result obtained by dividing (i) the number of Common Shares held by such Participating Investor (assuming the conversion of all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) into Common Shares at the then-existing applicable Conversion Price for each series of Series A Preferred Shares) by (ii) the number of Common Shares held by all Participating Investors and the Selling Shareholder immediately prior to the consummation of the Proposed Transfer (assuming the conversion of all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) into Common Shares at the then-existing applicable Conversion Price for each series of Series A Preferred Shares;

Common Holders means holders of Common Shares, excluding, however, Preferred Holders holding Conversion Common Shares. Prior to the Conversion Remedy, the Common Holders shall hold Common Shares Class I and after the Conversion Remedy, the Common Holders shall hold Common Shares Class II (except in respect of the Excluded Shares);

Common Shares shall mean the Common Shares Class I and, if the Conversion Remedy has occurred, the Common Shares Class II, in each case having the terms set out in these Articles;

Common Shares Class I and Common Shares Class II shall mean the Common Shares designated as Common Shares Class I and Common Shares Class II of the Company, as each is described in these Articles. For the avoidance of doubt, (i) Common Shares held by each Preferred Holder shall at all times be Common Shares Class I and (ii) if the Conversion



Remedy has occurred, Common Shares held by each Common Holder shall at all times be Common Shares Class II (other than any Excluded Shares);

Conversion Common Shares has the meaning set out in Article 15.2. For the avoidance of doubt, if the Conversion Remedy has occurred, Conversion Common Shares shall be Common Shares Class I, other than in the case of a conversion described in Article 17.3, Article 15.18 and/or Article 15.19;

Conversion Election Period shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.6;

Conversion Information shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.2;

Conversion Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.2;

Conversion Price shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.11;

Conversion Remedy shall have the meaning set out in Article 7.8;

Conversion Remedy Date shall have the meaning set out in Article 7.8;

Conversion Remedy Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 7.8;

Conversion Remedy Waiver shall have the meaning set out in Article 12.3;

Converted Preferred Shares shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.2;

Convertible Preferred Equity Securities means, collectively, the Series A Preferred Shares and the Beneficiary Certificates A:

Corpus Christi Plant means the Company's project to construct PTA and PET plants in Corpus Christi, Texas, United States:

Corpus Christi Project has the meaning given to such term in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Current Preferred Balance means, as at any date of determination, an amount equal to (i) the Deemed Issue Price multiplied by the number of Series A Preferred Shares issued on and after the date of first issuance of the Original Series A Preferred Shares through such date of determination (including PIK Shares) plus (ii) all accrued dividends on the Series A Preferred Shares from the date of first issuance of the Original Series A Preferred Shares through such date of determination (without duplication for dividends paid by the issuances of PIK Shares included in clause (i)) less (iii) all cash payments made to holders of Series A Preferred Shares and Newco BCs B in respect of any (a) Accruing BC B Dividends or Accruing Series A Dividends and (b) redemptions of Series A Preferred Shares and Newco BCs B (in each case, without duplication for any offsets) (with any Series A Preferred Shares converted into Conversion Common Shares treated for this purpose as having been redeemed at their Deemed Issue Price);

Cutoff Date shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.4;

Convertible Securities shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

dealing day means a day on which the Relevant Stock Exchange or relevant market is open for business and on which Common Shares or other relevant Equity Securities may be dealt in (other than a day on which the Relevant Stock Exchange or relevant market is scheduled to or does close prior to its regular closing time);

Deemed Issue Price means \$8.00 (eight United States Dollars) per Series A Preferred Share, as adjusted for any stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations, combinations or similar transactions with respect to the Series A Preferred Shares after the date of the first issuance of the Original Series A Preferred Shares;

Director shall mean any member of the board of directors of the Company from time to time;

Divestment Amount shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.20;

Dividend Rate means, with respect to each Series A Preferred Share, the per annum rate equal to 7% (seven per cent);

Drag Along Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 21.1;

Drag Along Sale shall mean a Sale of the Company in accordance with Section 7.1 in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) (including a Preferred Drag Transaction);

Drag Conversion shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.2;

Drag Conversion Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.9;

Drag Included Series shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.7;

Drag Optional Convert Series shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.7;

Drag Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.1;

Drag Redemption shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.2;

Drag Redemption Closing Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.8;

Drag Redemption Date shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.6;

Drag Redemption Election Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.6;

Drag Redemption Proceeds shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.8;

Drag Redemption Response Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.7;

Drop Away Event means the earliest to occur of (i) the Company being rated investment grade by Standard & Poor's, Moody's Investors Services or Fitch Ratings Inc., (ii) less than 50% (fifty per cent) of the Series A Preferred Shares, calculated on an combined basis for both series of Series A Preferred Shares, issued and outstanding as of the date of first



issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares, remaining outstanding; provided, that, this clause (ii) shall not apply if any such reduction in Series A Preferred Shares occurs after a Trigger Event or Specified Breach or (iii) an Additional Drop Away Event. If a Liquidation Event or Sale Event has occurred and all Series A Preferred Shares have not been redeemed as a result of a lack of sufficient legally available assets, funds or reserves, a Drop Away Event shall not be deemed to occur until all such Series A Preferred Shares have been redeemed in full;

Drop Away Redemption shall have the meaning set out in Article 10.4;

Drop Away Redemption Date shall have the meaning set out in Article 10.5;

Drop Away Redemption Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 10.5;

Drop Away Response Period shall have the meaning set out in Article 10.5;

EBITDA shall have the meaning ascribed to it in the relevant Shareholders Agreement;

Electing Holders shall have the meaning set out in Article 21.1;

Election Period shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.11;

Eligible Subscriber means any Preferred Holder that certifies to the Company's reasonable satisfaction that such holder is an "accredited investor" as defined in Regulation D promulgated under the Securities Act;

Encumbrance means any pledge, mortgage, hypothecation or encumbrance (including by assignment as collateral to lenders);

Equity Security means, with respect to any Person, any stock of such Person or similar security of such Person (whether or not containing Voting Rights), including, without limitation, securities containing equity features and securities containing profit participation features, or any security convertible or exchangeable, with or without consideration, into or for any stock or similar security, or any security carrying any warrant or right to subscribe for or purchase any stock or similar security, or any such warrant or right;

Excluded Equity Issuance shall have the meaning given thereto in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) (including for the avoidance of doubt, any issue of Equity Securities to the Preferred Holders pursuant to these Articles or the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any));

Excluded Newco Transaction shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Excluded Shares means Common Shares designated as such by M&G Finanziaria or the Company in accordance with Article 17.8, as applicable; provided, that, (i) such Common Shares shall in no circumstances be Excluded Shares, and shall forfeit any previous designation as Excluded Shares, if the direct or indirect holder of such Common Shares (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the holders of Equity Securities of M&G Finanziaria) or any of its Affiliates takes or has at any time taken any action or failed to take any action (or caused or permitted the same) that, together with any other action or inaction by any other direct or indirect holder of such Common Shares, has resulted in a Specified Breach, (ii) the aggregate number of Common Shares that may be designated as Excluded Shares shall in no event exceed 26,666,667 (twenty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred sixty-seven) Common Shares (the Excluded Shares Cap) and (iii) in the event Common Shares are initially designated as Excluded Shares but thereafter lose such designation (including pursuant to clause (i)), neither M&G Finanziaria nor the Company shall be permitted to designate any other Common Shares as Excluded Shares in replacement thereof;

Existing Corpus Christi Facilities shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Fair Market Value means, with respect to any property on any date: (i) in the case of a cash dividend, the amount of such cash dividend; (ii) in the case of any other cash amount, the amount of such cash; (iii) in the case of securities, options, warrants or other rights or assets which are publicly traded in a market of adequate liquidity (as determined by the Board in good faith), the Volume Weighted Average Prices of such securities during the period of 10 (ten) dealing days on the relevant market commencing on such date; (iv) in the case of securities, options, warrants or other rights which are not publicly traded in a market of adequate liquidity (as aforesaid) or other non-cash property, an amount as determined by the Board in good faith, on the basis of a commonly accepted market valuation method. Such amounts shall, in the case of (i)-(iii) above, to be translated into the Relevant Currency (if declared or paid or payable in a currency other than the Relevant Currency) at the rate of exchange used to determine the amount payable to Shareholders who were paid or are to be paid or are entitled to be paid the cash dividend in the Relevant Currency; and in any other case, shall be translated into the Relevant Currency (if expressed in a currency other than the Relevant Currency) at the Prevailing Rate on that date, all as determined by the Board in good faith in accordance with the section 10.22 of the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any). In addition, in the case of (i) and (ii) above, the Fair Market Value shall be determined by the Board in good faith on a gross basis and disregarding any withholding or deduction required to be made on account of tax, and disregarding any associated tax credit. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of determining the Fair Market Value of any property other than cash or pursuant to Article 15.16, to the extent the Preferred Majority disagrees with the Board's determination of Fair Market Value, the Board, on the one hand, and the Preferred Majority, on the other hand, shall negotiate in good faith to determine the Fair Market Value of such property as of such date and, if the Board and the Preferred Majority are unable to reach joint agreement within 10 (ten) days thereafter, then the Fair Market Value of such property shall be determined by an independent appraiser (other than one of the "Big Four" accounting firms) experienced in valuing securities or assets jointly selected by the Board, on the one hand, and the Preferred Majority, on the other hand, which determination shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes (absent manifest error) (provided, that, if the Board and the



Preferred Majority fail to so agree on an independent appraiser within 5 (five) Business Days after notice from the Board, then the Board, on the one hand, and the Preferred Majority, on the other hand, shall each select one independent appraiser and such independent appraisers shall jointly select a third independent appraiser (other than one of the "Big Four" accounting firms) to resolve the disputed matter, the valuation being made in accordance with the terms set out in this definition, which determination shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes (absent manifest error); provided, further, that if the Board or the Preferred Majority determine that they are unable to agree on the Fair Market Value of such asset and the Board, on the one hand, or the Preferred Majority, on the other hand, fails to select an independent appraiser contemplated in the immediately preceding proviso within 5 (five) Business Days following receipt of notice from the Preferred Majority or the Board, respectively, of such other Person's independent appraiser, then such other Person's independent appraiser shall resolve the disputed matters, the valuation being made in accordance with the terms set out in this definition, and such independent appraiser's determination shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes (absent manifest error);

First Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.11;

Forced Conversion shall have the meaning set out in Article 16.1;

Forced Conversion Threshold shall have the meaning set out in Article 16.1;

General Meeting means the general meeting of Shareholder and holders of Voting Beneficiary Certificates (and which shall be held under private seal or if so required by law in front of a notary);

Ghisolfi Family means (a) Vittorio Ghisolfi, Anna Ghisolfi, Guido Ghisolfi and Marco Ghisolfi, (b) the respective spouses, direct and indirect descendants and blood relatives to a second degree of consanguinity of each of the persons listed in (a), (c) any trust, family partnership or limited liability company, the sole beneficiaries, partners or members of which, directly or indirectly, are the persons listed in (a) or (b) (or any of them), and (d) the heirs and executors of each of the persons listed in (a), (b), and (c);

Group shall have the meaning set out in Article 23.1;

Growth Projects means new commercial scale plants or expansions of existing plants through the addition of new production lines, excluding for the avoidance of doubt debottlenecking of existing plants, research and development projects and pilot or demonstration plants;

IFRS means International Financial Reporting Standards as promulgated by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB) and as adopted by the European Union, consistently applied;

immediate family shall have the meaning set out in Article 35.1;

Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A refers to the sub-class of Beneficiary Certificates A referred to as Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A, issued or reclassified from Active Beneficiary Certificates A to Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A in accordance with these Articles and having the terms provided for under these Articles;

Incurrence Test Limit shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Incurrence Test Total Debt shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Indebtedness means any indebtedness for or in respect of:

- (a) moneys borrowed;
- (b) any amount raised by acceptance under any acceptance credit facility or dematerialized equivalent;
- (c) any amount raised pursuant to any note purchase facility or the issue of bonds, notes, debentures, loan stock or similar instrument;
- (d) the amount of any liability in respect of any lease or hire purchase contract which would, in accordance with applicable generally accepted accounting principles and practices, be treated as a finance or capital lease;
 - (e) receivables sold or discounted (other than any receivables to the extent they are sold on a non-recourse basis);
- (f) any amount raised under any other transaction (including any forward sale or purchase agreement) having the commercial effect of a borrowing;
- (g) any derivative transaction entered into in connection with protection against or benefit from fluctuation in any rate or price (and when calculating the value of any derivative transaction, only the marked to market value shall be taken into account);
- (h) Equity Securities which are expressed to be redeemable, excluding for the avoidance of doubt, any of the Equity Securities (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any dividends paid-in-kind on such Equity Securities) issued by the Company, Newco or Resinas to the Preferred Holders in accordance with the Transaction Agreements;
- (i) any obligation in respect of a guarantee, indemnity, bond, standby or documentary letter of credit or any other instrument issued by a bank or financial institution, other than a trade letter of credit, down payment bond or performance bond, in each case, issued in the ordinary course of trading; and
- (j) the amount of any liability in respect of any guarantee or indemnity for any of the items referred to in paragraphs (a) to (i) above;

Independent Financial Adviser means an independent financial institution of international repute or an independent financial adviser with appropriate expertise appointed in good faith by the Company;

Initial Consideration shall have the meaning set out in Article 20.6;



Initial Public Offering means any underwritten offering by the Company and/or its holders of Common Shares to the public pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as then in effect, or any comparable statement under any similar legislation in a non-US jurisdiction then in force (and for the avoidance of doubt, an Initial Public Offering may take place outside the United States of America), made in conjunction with an admission to listing or to trading of the Common Shares on a recognized securities exchange;

Inventory means current assets, including (i) inventories of raw materials, finished products and other tangible goods held by the Company and its Subsidiaries and recorded as inventory by the Company in accordance with IFRS and (ii) accounts receivable;

Investor means Magnate S.à r.l., a société à responsabilité limitée (limited liability company) under Luxembourg law and registered with the Luxembourg registre de commerce et des sociétés (register of trade and companies) under number B 189 985:

Issued B Number means the greater of (a) zero or (b) the difference (if any) of (1) the aggregate number of Series A Preferred Shares less (2) the aggregate number of Common Shares into which the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) held by the Preferred Holders would be convertible at a given time of measurement (at the applicable Conversion Price for each series of Series A Preferred Shares then in effect), rounded to the nearest whole number;

Issue Price shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Liquidation Event means any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company;

Liquidation Preference has the meaning given such term in Article 6.1;

Luxembourg shall mean the Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg;

Luxembourg Companies Law shall mean the Luxembourg law of 10 August 1915 on commercial companies, as amended from time to time;

Magnate Side Car shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.20;

Material Subsidiary means each Newco Group Member and each other Company Subsidiary with assets in excess of \$100 million;

Minimum Threshold Date shall have the meaning set out in Article 11.1;

Minimum Threshold Redemption shall have the meaning set out in Article 11.1;

Minimum Threshold Redemption Date shall have the meaning set out in Article 11.2;

Minimum Threshold Redemption Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 11.2;

M&G Finanziaria means M&G Finanziaria S.r.l., an Italian private limited liability company (società a responsabilità limitata), registered with the «Registro Imprese» (Company Registrar) of Alessandria under the number 02098590066;

Net Proceeds shall have the meaning set out in Article 7.1;

New Securities shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.11;

Newco means M&G CHEMICALS Brazil S.A., a société anonyme governed by the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and registered with the Luxembourg trade and companies register under number B 192220;

Newco Affiliate Transaction shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Newco Articles shall mean the articles of association of Newco and all supplementary, amended or substituted articles for the time being in force;

Newco BCs A means the beneficiary certificates of class A issued by Newco;

Newco BCs B means the beneficiary certificates of class B issued by Newco;

Newco Group means Newco and its Subsidiaries, other than Tereftálicos Indústrias Químicas Ltda. and any Subsidiaries of Tereftálicos Indústrias Químicas Ltda;

Newco Group Member means each Person included in the Newco Group;

Newco Redemption Event the completion of the redemption of the Newco BCs A and the Newco BCs B pursuant to the Newco Articles, including upon the occurrence of (i) an Additional Drop Away Event accepted by the Preferred Majority in accordance with Article 10.3 or (ii) any other Drop Away Event under clauses (i) or (ii) of such definition, subject to the last sentence of such definition;

Newco Securities means the Newco BCs A (and, after conversion of Newco BCs A, Conversion Common Shares (as such term is defined in the relevant Newco Stockholders Agreement (if any)) and Newco BCs B;

Newco Stockholders Agreement means any stockholders' agreement, if any, relating to Newco between stockholders of Newco provided that one or more Preferred Holders (including Investor while it is a Preferred Holder) is a party thereto, as it may be amended from time to time;

Non-Economic Shares means the Beneficiary Certificates A, Newco BCs A and the Resinas Class B Shares;

Notice Parties and Notice Party shall have the meaning set out in Article 7.7;

Offer Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.3;

Observer shall have the meaning set out in Article 24.14;



Optional Conversion means a conversion of Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) into Common Shares Class I by a Preferred Holder at its election and pursuant to and in accordance with Article 15;

Options shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Original Financial Statements means the audited combined consolidated financial statements for the Group for the financial year ended 31 December 2013;

Original Period means the Period as defined in the version of Article 3.5. of the Articles adopted at the General Meeting of 13 January 2015 that was in force until the time of the effectiveness of the decisions passed at the General Meeting of 17 September 2015;

Original Series A Preferred Shares means the series A preferred shares of the Company having the terms set out in the Articles and as the case may be, the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) before the time of their reclassification into Series A-1 Preferred Shares and the creation of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares;

Original Subscription Agreement shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities means, collectively, the Newco Securities and the Resinas Class B Shares;

Other Growth Project means each Growth Project other than the Asian Bio Meg Project;

Other Subsidiaries means each of the Company's Subsidiaries that is not a Newco Group Member;

Over-Allotment Amount shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.11;

Participating Investor shall have the meaning set out in Article 20.3;

Period shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.5;

Permitted Growth Project Investments shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Permitted Newco Transaction shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Permitted Non-Newco Affiliate Transaction shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Permitted Transferee means (A) with respect to any holder of Capital Stock, (i) the spouse of such holder, (ii) any trust, family partnership or limited liability company, the sole beneficiaries, partners or members of which, directly or indirectly, are such holder, (iii) the heirs of any deceased holder, (iv) an Affiliate of such holder or relative of such holder, and (v) with respect to any member of the Ghisolfi Family (being any person referred to in item (a) through (d) of that definition), any other member of the Ghisolfi Family; (B) with respect to the Investor, (1) any Affiliate of the Investor; and (C) with respect to the owners of the Investor as indirect holders of Capital Stock, transfers between or among (i) TPG Magnate Holdings, LLC and its Affiliates, (ii) Deutsche Bank AG London Branch and its Affiliates, or (iii) Black Forest Structured Lending Master Fund LP and its Affiliates (and, as to any common shares of the Investor subject to a total return swap with Deutsche Bank AG London Branch, Deutsche Bank AG London Branch) or (iv) TCP Magnate Holdings Ltd and its Affiliates.

Person means an individual, a partnership, a company, an association, a joint stock company, a trust, a joint venture, an unincorporated organization or other entity or a governmental entity or any department, agency or political subdivision of any such entity;

PIK Dividend shall have the meaning set out in Article 5.3;

PIK Shares shall have the meaning set out in Article 5.3;

Poliéster means M&G Poliéster S.A., a publicly held corporation (sociedade anônima de capital aberto) duly organised and validly existing under the laws of the Federative Republic of Brazil, with its principal place of business located in the City of São Paulo, State of São Paulo, at Avenida das Nações Unidas, nº 12.551, 8º andar, Parte, Brooklin Novo, enrolled with the Brazil General Corporate Taxpayers' Registry - CNPJ/MF under No. 56.806.656/0001-50;

Post-Breach Interest shall have the meaning set out in Article 7.8;

Preferred Drag Transaction shall have the meaning set out in Article 9.1;

Preferred Holder means the Investor and any other Person who becomes a Shareholder as a Transferee of Convertible Preferred Equity Securities or Conversion Common Shares; provided, that, for the avoidance of doubt, none of M&G Finanziaria, any of its Transferees or the Company or any of its Affiliates shall be deemed Preferred Holders;

Preferred Majority means the Preferred Holders holding a majority of (a) the Series A Preferred Shares then outstanding and held by all Preferred Holders or (b) after conversion of the Preferred Shares, a majority of the Conversion Common Shares then outstanding and held by all Preferred Holders (excluding any such shares held by M&G Finanziaria in connection with the exercise of a Special Purchase Right);

Preferred Redemption means a Drag Redemption, Drop Away Redemption, Minimum Threshold Redemption or Specified Breach Purchase;

Preferred Redemption Amount has the meaning given to such term in Article 7.1;

Prevailing Rate means, in respect of any currencies on any day, the spot rate of exchange between the relevant currencies prevailing as at or about 12 noon (London time) on that date as appearing on or derived from the Relevant Page or, if such a rate cannot be determined at such time, the rate prevailing as at or about 12 noon (London time) on the immediately preceding day on which such rate can be so determined, all as determined by the Directors, or, if such rate cannot be so



determined by reference to the Relevant Page, the rate determined in such other manner as the Board in good faith shall prescribe;

Proposed Subscriber shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.11;

Proposed Transfer means any Transfer of any Capital Stock proposed to be effected by any Shareholder, provided that any such Transfer represents at least 20 per cent of any class or series of outstanding Capital Stock of the Company;

Proposed Transfer Notice means written notice from a Shareholder setting forth the terms and conditions of a Proposed Transfer.

Prospective Transferee means any person to whom a Shareholder proposes to make a Proposed Transfer;

Prospectus Law means the Luxembourg law of 10 July 2005 on prospectuses for transferable securities (loi du 10 juillet 2005 relative aux prospectus pour valeurs mobilières), as amended;

Qualified Public Offering means the first firm commitment Initial Public Offering, with aggregate gross proceeds of at least (i) for purposes of Article 7.8 and Article 23.2, \$250 million (two hundred fifty million United States Dollars) or such lower amount as consented to in advance by the Preferred Majority in writing and (ii) for all other purposes other than as described in clause (i), \$400 million (four hundred million United States Dollars) (or, in each case, if denominated in a currency other than United States dollars, the United States dollar equivalent determined on the date such firm commitment is entered into on the basis of the spot rate for purchase of United States dollars against the sale of such currency in the London foreign exchange market quoted by a lending international bank elected by the Company on the relevant day of calculation);

Quarter Date means each of March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31;

Redemption Price means with respect to each Series A Preferred Share, an amount equal to the Deemed Issue Price plus all accrued but unpaid dividends thereon; provided, that, for the avoidance of doubt, (i) any PIK Dividends made with respect to such Series A Preferred Share shall not be considered unpaid dividends and (ii) the Redemption Price shall take into account any appropriate offset described in Article 5.7 (as to dividends) or Article 17.6, as applicable;

Register shall mean the Company's share register;

Register of BCs shall mean the Company's register of Beneficiary Certificates;

Related BCs means in respect of any Series A Preferred Share being transferred, redeemed or converted, the corresponding Beneficiary Certificates A to be transferred, redeemed or converted in accordance with Article 4.11 or Article 17.1;

Related Conversion BCs means, with respect to any Series A Preferred Shares, such number of Related BCs which are Active Beneficiary Certificates A and shall convert into Common Share(s) at the same time as such Series A Preferred Shares to be converted in accordance with Article 15.4 so that the resulting number of Conversion Common Shares to be received by a Preferred Holder in respect of Series A Preferred Shares delivered for conversion pursuant to Article 15 is equal to the number of Common Shares such Preferred Holder is entitled to receive upon conversion of such number of Series A Preferred Shares resulting from the formula set forth in Article 15.1;

Relevant Co-Investor shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Relevant Co-Investor PIK Shares shall have the meaning set out in Article 15.20;

Relevant Currency means U.S. dollars at the relevant time or for the purposes of the relevant calculation or determination;

Relevant Page means the relevant page on Bloomberg or such other information service provider that displays the relevant information;

Relevant Stock Exchange means the principal stock exchange or securities market on which the Common Shares or other applicable Equity Securities are then listed, admitted to trading or quoted or dealt in;

Requesting Purchaser shall have the meaning set out in Article 3.11;

Resinas means M&G Resinas Participacoes Ltda., a limited liability entity duly organised and validly existing under the laws of the Federative Republic of Brazil, with its principal place of business located in the City of São Paulo, State of São Paulo, at Avenida das Nações Unidas, nº 12.551, 8º andar, Parte, Brooklin Novo, enrolled with the Brazil General Taxpayers' Registry - CNPJ/MF under No. 07.075.072/0001-47;

Resinas Class B Shares means class B quotas issued by Resinas to the Preferred Holders;

Resinas Shareholders Agreement means any shareholders' agreement, if any, that may be entered from time to time by shareholders of Resinas provided that one or more Preferred Holders (including the Investor while it is a Preferred Holder) is a party thereto as it may be amended from time to time;

Restricted Period means the period beginning on 15 January 2015 and ending on the earlier to occur of (x) an Initial Public Offering and (y) the Company selling any Capital Stock (other than to the Preferred Holders as contemplated by the relevant Original Subscription Agreement (if any), the relevant Supplemental Subscription Agreement (if any) and other relevant Transaction Agreements (if any) and except for issues of Capital Stock permitted by section 2.4(d) (vii) of the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Restricted Person means any Persons and their respective Affiliates that are listed as Restricted Persons under the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) or any other Person replacing any such Persons in accordance with the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any); provided, however, that only Persons that are (i) producers of polyethylene terephthalate resin



for packaging applications or (ii) material customers or suppliers of the Company may be placed on the list of Restricted Persons; provided, further, that there shall be no more than eleven (11) Persons on the list of Restricted Persons, and subject to the provisions of the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

ROFO Commitment Period shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.3;

ROFO Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.2;

ROFO Notice Date shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.2;

ROFO Offer shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.3;

ROFO Offer Price shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.3;

ROFO Offering Period shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.3;

ROFO Offeror shall have the meaning set out in Article 22;

ROFO Right shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.3;

ROFO Sale shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.3;

ROFO Sale Period shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.3;

ROFO Units shall have the meaning set out in Article 22.2;

Sale Event means, with respect to the Company, a sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, approved by the Board;

Sale of the Company means a transaction or series of related transactions resulting in a Change of Control; provided, that, a Sale of the Company may not be structured as a sale of assets, unless agreed in writing by each of the Company and the Preferred Majority;

Sale Premium shall have the meaning set out in Article 13;

Secondary Threshold shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Secretary shall mean the person, as the case may be, appointed as company secretary of the Company from time to time;

Securities Act means the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;

Series A-1 Preferred Shares shall mean the series A-1 convertible redeemable preferred shares of the Company, having the terms set out in these Articles and as the case may be, the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Series A-2 Preferred Shares shall mean the series A-2 convertible redeemable preferred shares of the Company, having the terms set out in these Articles and as the case may be, the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Series A Preferred Shares shall mean the Series A-1 Preferred Shares and the Series A-2 Preferred Shares;

Selling Shareholder has the meaning given to such term in Article 20.1;

Share shall mean a share in the capital of the Company;

Shareholder(s) shall mean the holder of one or more Shares;

Shareholders Agreement means any shareholders' agreement, if any, that may be entered from time to time by Shareholders and/or holders of Capital Stock of the Company provided that Preferred Holders (including the Investor while it is a Preferred Holder) is a party thereto as it may be amended from time to time;

SIMEST shall have the meaning set out in Article 23.1;

SIMEST Minority shall have the meaning set out in Article 23.1;

Solicitation Period means with respect to a series of the Series A Preferred Shares the period (i) beginning on the earlier to occur of (x) the expiration of ROFO Offering Period for such series and (y) the receipt of an Offer Notice from M&G Finanziaria for such series (or a written notice from M&G Finanziaria that it will not deliver an Offer Notice for such series) and (ii) ending 90 (ninety) days following the end of the ROFO Offering Period for such series;

Special Event Notice has the meaning given to such term in Article 7.7;

Special Event Update Notice has the meaning given to such term in Article 7.7;

Special Purchase Right shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Specified Action means any "Specified Action" as defined in the Newco Stockholders Agreement and/or Resinas Shareholders Agreement;

Specified Breach means a (i) Change of Control Breach or (ii) a breach by a Common Holder (and not, for the avoidance of doubt, any Preferred Holder holding Conversion Common Shares) of the sections specified in respect thereto in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Specified Breach Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 7.8;

Specified Breach Purchase shall have the meaning set out in Article 12.1;

Specified Breach Purchase Date shall have the meaning set out in Article 12.2;

Specified Breach Purchase Notice shall have the meaning set out in Article 12.2;

Subsidiary means any Person more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the outstanding voting securities of which are owned by another Person, directly or indirectly, or a partnership or limited liability company in which another Person is a general



partner or manager or holds interests entitling it to receive more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the profits or losses of the partnership or limited liability company. A Subsidiary is a "wholly owned Subsidiary" if (i) all of the outstanding voting securities of the Subsidiary are owned by a Person, directly or indirectly, or (ii) if a Person is the sole general partner or manager of the Subsidiary and in each of (i) and (ii) such Person holds interests in the Subsidiary entitling it to receive 100% (one hundred per cent) of the profits and losses of the Subsidiary;

Supplemental Subscription Agreement shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Suspension Notice means a notice from the Preferred Majority to the Company on or after the occurrence of a Trigger Event that specifies that a Suspension Period is in effect;

Suspension Period means a period commencing on delivery of a Suspension Notice to the Company and continuing until all Trigger Events have been fully cured;

Tag-Along Notice has the meaning given to such term in Article 20.2;

Tag-Along Purchase and Sale Agreements has the meaning given to such term in Article 20.5;

Tag-Along Rights means the right, but not an obligation, of a Preferred Holder to participate in a Proposed Transfer on the terms and conditions specified in the Proposed Transfer Notice;

Tag Shares has the meaning given to such term in Article 20.2;

Threshold Price means, with respect to an Equity Security, a price per share or other interest equal to the higher of (a) the Conversion Price of a Series A-1 Preferred Share or (b) the Conversion Price of a Series A-2 Preferred Share;

Transaction Agreements shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Transfer means any disposal or transfer in any manner whatsoever including by way of assignment (other than an assignment by way of security), sale, offer to sell, universal transmission, gift, donation, disposition of or any other transfer (including of a beneficial or any direct, indirect or legal or beneficial right or interest); and to Transfer, Transferring, Transferred or Transferable and any like variation shall be construed accordingly;

Trigger Event has the meaning set forth in the Newco Articles and/or the relevant Newco Stockholders Agreement;

Untested Debt has the meaning given to such term in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Upside Shares shall have the meaning set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any);

Volume Weighted Average Price means, on any dealing day, in respect of a Common Share, security, option, warrant or other right or asset, the order book volumeweighted average price of a Common Share, security, option, warrant or other right or asset, published by or derived (in the case of a Common Share) from the relevant Bloomberg page (or any successor page) (setting Weighted Average, or its successor setting Weighting Average Line, or any other successor setting and using values not adjusted for any event occurring after such dealing day. For the avoidance of doubt, all values will be determined with all adjustment settings on the relevant Bloomberg page, or any successor or similar setting, switched off) or (in the case of a security, option, warrant or other right or asset) from the principal stock exchange or securities market on which such security, option, warrant or other right or asset is then listed or quoted or dealt in, if any or, in any such case, such other source as shall be determined to be appropriate by the Board in good faith on such dealing day and translated, if not in the Relevant Currency, into the Relevant Currency by the Board in good faith at the Prevailing Rate on such dealing day, provided that if on any such dealing day such price is not available or cannot otherwise be determined as provided above, the Volume Weighted Average Price of a Common Share, security, option, warrant or other right or asset, as the case may be, in respect of such dealing day shall be the Volume Weighted Average Price, determined as provided above, on the immediately preceding dealing day on which the same can be so determined;

Voting Beneficiary Certificates means the Active A Beneficiary Certificates and the Beneficiary Certificates B (provided that Beneficiary Certificates B in issue in excess of the Issued B Number shall not be Voting Beneficiary Certificates); and

Voting Rights means the right to vote at a General Meeting of the Company or a general meeting of any other applicable Person or by written resolution or written consent.

1. Corporate name - Registered office - Duration.

- 1.1 There exists a Luxembourg company in the form of a public limited liability company (a société anonyme) under the corporate name "M&G Chemicals".
- 1.2 The registered office of the Company shall be located in Luxembourg-City, Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg. The registered office may be transferred within the City of Luxembourg by decision of the Board. Branches or offices both within Luxembourg and abroad may be set up by simple decision of the Board.
 - 1.3 The Company is incorporated for an unlimited period of time.

2. Corporate purpose.

- 2.1 The corporate purpose of the Company is the holding of participations, in any form whatsoever, in Luxembourg and foreign companies and any other form of investment, the acquisition by purchase, subscription or in any other manner as well as the transfer by sale, exchange or otherwise of securities of any kind and the administration, control and development of its portfolio.
- 2.2 It may in particular acquire by way of contribution, subscription, option, purchase or otherwise all and any transferable securities of any kind and realise the same by way of sale, transfer, exchange or otherwise.



- 2.3 The Company may likewise acquire, hold and assign, as well as license and sub-license all kinds of intellectual property rights, including without limitation, trademarks, patents, copyrights and licenses of all kinds. The Company may act as licensor or licensee and it may carry out all operations which may be useful or necessary to manage, develop and profit from its portfolio of intellectual property rights.
- 2.4 The Company may borrow and grant all and any support, loans, advances or guarantees to companies in which it holds a direct or indirect participating interest or which form part of the same group of companies as the Company.
- 2.5 The Company may moreover carry out all and any commercial, industrial and financial operations, both movable and immovable, which may directly or indirectly relate to its own corporate purpose or likely to promote its development or fulfilment.

3. Share capital and shares.

- 3.1 The share capital of the Company is set at USD 1,437,000 (one million four hundred and thirty-seven thousand United States Dollars)represented by 100,000,000 (one hundred million) Common Shares Class I (including 0 Conversion Common Shares), 0 Common Shares Class II, 37,500,000 (thirty-seven million five hundred thousand) Series A-1 Preferred Shares, and 6,250,000 (six million two hundred and fifty thousand) Series A-2 Preferred Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one US Cent) each.
- 3.2 The ordinary shares of the Company shall consist of two classes of Common Shares, which shall be designated as Common Shares Class I and Common Shares Class II. Each Common Share Class I and Common Share Class II shall be entitled to one vote and each such Common Share Class II shall have economic rights equal to 70% (seventy per cent) of the economic rights of a Common Share Class I and specifically (i) in connection with any amounts distributable or payable by or on behalf the Company to Common Shares, including dividends, redemptions and payments or distributions upon liquidation or dissolution of the Company, each Common Share Class II shall be allocated 70% (seventy per cent) of the amount allocated to each Common Share Class I in connection therewith. In addition, as provided in (i) Articles 6 and 7, in connection with any Liquidation Event, Sale Event or Change of Control, (ii) Article 9 and/or the drag along rights provisions included in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) and Article 21, in connection with a Preferred Drag Transaction or other drag along transaction and (iii) the tag along rights provisions included in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) and Article 20 in connection with any tag along sale, the reduced economic rights of Common Shares Class II shall be taken into account in allocating proceeds in connection with any such transaction. If any holder of a Common Share Class II receives an amount in excess of its economic entitlement (under this Article 3.2 or otherwise) it shall turn over the excess to the Company for ratable distribution to the holders of Common Shares Class I (and securities convertible into Common Shares Class I).
- 3.3 The Board is authorised on the terms set out in this Article 3.3 while suppressing all pre-emptive subscription rights of the Shareholders as set out in Articles 3.4 and 3.6, to (a) issue Series A Preferred Shares that are convertible automatically, i.e. by mere operation of the terms of these Articles, into Common Shares as set out in Article 3.4 and (b) issue Beneficiary Certificates A that are convertible automatically, i.e. by mere operation of the terms of these Articles, into Conversion Common Shares (provided that the Beneficiary Certificates A are Active Beneficiary Certificates A and Related Conversion BCs) as set out in Article 3.4 (the Authorisation such authorisation as confirmed, renewed, extended and increased from time to time). The maximum aggregate amount of share capital increase that would be reached as a result of (i) the issuance of a maximum of Series A Preferred Shares pursuant to this Article 3.3 (a) and (b) below and (ii) a maximum of 548,077,074 (five hundred forty-eight million seventy-seven thousand seventy-four) Conversion Common Shares, resulting from the conversion of a maximum of 548,077,074 (five hundred forty-eight million seventy-seven thousand seventy-four) Beneficiary Certificates A that may be issued by the Board pursuant to this Article 3.3 (c) and (d) below, is USD 5,971,155.36 (five million nine hundred seventy-one thousand one hundred fifty-five US Dollars and thirty-six cents), it being understood that pursuant to the Authorisation, (i) 37,500,000 (thirty-seven million five hundred thousand) Original Series A Preferred Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, representing a total share capital increase of USD 375,000 (three hundred seventy-five thousand), were issued to the Investor on 14 January 2015 and (ii) 375,000,000 (three hundred seventy-five million) Beneficiary Certificates A with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, that are convertible into 375,000,000 (three hundred seventy-five million) Conversion Common Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, representing a total share capital increase upon conversion of USD 3,750,000 (three million seven hundred fifty thousand) were issued to the Investor on 14 January 2015.

Pursuant to the Authorisation, which has been confirmed, renewed, extended and increased, the Board may issue:

- (a) 6,250,000 (six million two hundred fifty thousand) Series A-2 Preferred Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, representing a total share capital increase of USD 62,500 (sixty-two thousand five hundred United States Dollars), to the Investor for an issue price to be paid in cash of an amount of USD 34,333,333.30 (thirty-four million three hundred and thirty-three thousand three hundred and thirty-three United States Dollars and thirty Cents);
- (b) up to 42,788,462 (forty-two million seven hundred eighty-eight thousand four hundred sixty-two) Series A Preferred Shares, represented by 36,675,824 (thirty-six million six hundred seventy-five thousand eight hundred twenty-four) Series A-1 Preferred Shares and 6,112,638 (six million one hundred twelve thousand six hundred thirty-eight) Series A-2 Preferred Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 each, representing a total share capital increase of USD USD 427,884.62 (four hundred twenty-seven thousand eight hundred eighty-four US Dollars and sixty-two cents), as PIK Shares to be issued to the



Preferred Holders pursuant to Article 5 by way of allocation of distributable profits and reserves, including without limitation the share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves;

- (c) (A) 25,000,000 (twenty-five million) Beneficiary Certificates A pursuant to Article 15, with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to the Investor that are convertible into 25,000,000 (twenty-five million) Conversion Common Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to be issued by way of allocation, in respect of each Beneficiary Certificate A, of an amount equal to its accounting par value from available reserves and profits of the Company (including share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) to the BC A Reserve as set out in Article 4.4(a), and (B) 66,666,670 (sixty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred seventy) Beneficiary Certificates A pursuant to Article 15, with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to the Investor that are convertible into 66,666,670 (sixty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred seventy) Conversion Common Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to be issued against the payment of an issue price per Beneficiary Certificate A equal to its accounting par value as set out in Article 4.4(a), representing for both items (A) and (B) a total share capital increase upon conversion of USD 916,666.70 (nine hundred sixteen thousand six hundred sixty-six US Dollars and seventy cents); and
- (d) up to 456,410,404 (four hundred fifty-six million four hundred ten thousand four hundred four) Beneficiary Certificates A pursuant to Article 15, with an accounting par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to the Preferred Holders that are convertible into 456,410,404 (four hundred fifty-six million four hundred ten thousand four hundred four) Conversion Common Shares, with a par value of USD 0.01 (one cent) each, to be issued by way of allocation, in respect of each Beneficiary Certificate A, of an amount equal to its accounting par value from available reserves and profits of the Company (including share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) to the BC A Reserve as set out in Article 4.4 (b), representing a total share capital increase upon conversion of USD 4,564,104.04 (four million five hundred sixty-four thousand one hundred four US Dollars and four cents).
- 3.4 Shares and Beneficiary Certificates A shall be issued within the Authorisation by decision of the Board or as otherwise provided for in these Articles (and in particular Article 15). Each time Series A Preferred Shares, Beneficiary Certificates A, or Common Shares, are issued the Board or the General Meeting, as applicable, (the Issuance) shall acknowledge that, in accordance with the terms of these Articles, they are convertible into, and give rise to the issuance of:
 - (a) in respect of Series A Preferred Shares, Conversion Common Shares;
 - (b) in respect of Beneficiary Certificates A, Conversion Common Shares; and
 - (c) in respect of Common Shares Class I, Common Shares Class II,
- and for the purpose of any such Issuance provided in this Article 3.4, the Board, pursuant to Article 3.7, or the General Meeting, as applicable, must decide to suppress or limit any preferential or pre-emptive rights of any type that the Shareholders may have. For the avoidance of doubt, no further waiver is required in connection with the conversion or issuance of the Series A Preferred Shares, Beneficiary Certificates and Common Shares under (a), (b) and (c) of this Section 3.4. The Board may only decide upon an issuance of Equity Securities under the Authorisation in accordance with these Articles and the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any).
- 3.5 The Authorisation is effective during a period of five years starting on 18 September 2015 and ending five years after such date (inclusive) (the Period). For the avoidance of doubt, in respect of any Series A Preferred Shares and Beneficiary Certificates A issued during the Period or the Original Period, those Series A Preferred Shares (including the Series A-1 Preferred Shares deriving from the reclassification of the Original Series A Preferred Shares decided at the General Meeting of 17 September 2015) and Beneficiary Certificates A may be converted (and reclassified if applicable) into Conversion Common Shares or Common Shares, as the case may be, at any time after the Period or the Original Period, as the case may be.
- 3.6 During the Period, the Board is authorised under the Authorisation to suppress or limit any preferential or pre-emptive rights of any type of the Shareholders for the purpose of the issue of Series A Preferred Shares under Article 3.3(a) and 3.3 (b), and Beneficiary Certificates A under Article 3.3(c) (which suppression or limitation applies, for the avoidance of doubt, for the conversion (by reclassification if applicable) or issuance of Series A Preferred Shares and Beneficiary Certificates A), as the case may be, and no further waiver, suppression or limitation is required), and for such purpose, the Board shall have the necessary authority to suppress or limit any preferential or pre-emptive rights of any type that the Shareholders may have as required by Article 3.4.
- 3.7 Following each issuance of Series A Preferred Shares and related share capital increase of the Company under the Authorisation, (i) Article 3.1 shall be amended accordingly and (ii) Article 3.2 shall be amended accordingly to record to reflect any consequential changes resulting from any such Share issuance and related share capital increase of the Company.
- 3.8 The share capital of the Company may further be increased or decreased by a resolution passed in a General Meeting subject to these Articles and the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any).
- 3.9 Any share premium paid in by a Shareholder on the Shares subscribed at the time of the issuance shall be recorded on the share premium account. The share premium, the Capital Contribution or other available reserves shall be distributable in accordance with the provisions of these Articles and are also, for the avoidance of doubt, available for the redemption of Shares or the issuance of Shares by way of incorporation into the share capital in accordance with these Articles.
- 3.10 In the case of an issuance of Shares, other than for any issuance of Series A Preferred Shares for which pre-emptive rights have been suppressed in accordance with Article 3.3 and any issuance upon conversion (by reclassification, if applicable) made pursuant to Article 3.4 for which such pre-emptive rights are suppressed in accordance therewith in



connection with the issuance of Series A Preferred Shares, Beneficiary Certificates A or Conversion Common Shares under Article 3.4 (a), (b) and (c), in consideration for a payment in cash or an issuance in consideration for a payment in cash of those instruments covered in article 32-4 of the Luxembourg Companies Law, including, without limitation, convertible bonds that entitle their holders to subscribe for or to be allocated with Shares, the Shareholders shall have pro rata preemptive rights with respect to any such issuance in accordance with the Luxembourg Companies Law, unless such preemptive rights are waived, suppressed or limited to the extent required, in accordance with the Luxembourg Companies Law, for the purpose of Article 3.11.

3.11 Pre-emptive Rights:

- (a) A General Meeting held on 13 January 2015 decided and the General Meeting held on 17 September 2015 decided to renew its decision, to suppress the pre-emptive rights of the Shareholders under applicable law in respect of any issuance of New Securities to be made under Article 3.11 to the extent permitted by law and to implement the present provision, and further decided that the General Meeting must re-iterate its decision to suppress the pre-emptive rights of the Shareholders under applicable law to the extent required in respect of any such issuance and provided that such suppression shall not affect the pre-emptive rights of Eligible Subscribers provided below in this Section 3.11. Prior to an Initial Public Offering, if at any time the Company desires to issue (other than an Excluded Equity Issuance) any Equity Securities or options or other rights to acquire Equity Securities, whether through exchange, conversion or otherwise (collectively, the New Securities) to a proposed subscriber (the Proposed Subscriber), each Eligible Subscriber shall have the right to pre-empt the number of New Securities as provided herein.
- (b) The Company shall give each Eligible Subscriber at least 15 (fifteen) days' prior notice (the First Notice) of any proposed issuance of New Securities, which notice shall set forth in reasonable detail the proposed terms and conditions thereof and shall offer to each Eligible Subscriber the opportunity to purchase its Common As-Converted Percentage (which shall be calculated as of the date of such notice) of the New Securities at the same price, on the same terms and conditions and at the same time as the New Securities that are proposed to be issued by the Company. If any Eligible Subscriber wishes to exercise its pre-emptive rights, it must do so by delivering an irrevocable written notice to the Company within 15 (fifteen) days after delivery by the Company of the First Notice (the Election Period), which notice shall state the dollar amount of New Securities such Eligible Subscriber (each a Requesting Purchaser) would like to purchase up to a maximum amount equal to such Eligible Subscriber's Common As-Converted Percentage of the total offering amount plus the additional dollar amount of New Securities such Requesting Purchaser would like to purchase in excess of its Common As-Converted Percentage (the Over-Allotment Amount), if any, if other Eligible Subscribers do not elect to purchase their full Common As-Converted Percentage of the New Securities in excess of each such Requesting Purchaser's Common As-Converted Percentage of the New Securities of those Requesting Purchasers desiring Over-Allotment Amounts.
- (c) If not all of the New Securities are subscribed for by the Eligible Subscribers, the Company shall have the right, but shall not be required, to issue and sell the unsubscribed portion of the New Securities to the Proposed Purchaser at any time during the 90 (ninety) days following the termination of the Election Period at the same price and pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in the First Notice. The Board may, in its reasonable discretion, impose such other reasonable and customary terms and procedures such as setting a closing date, rounding the number of shares covered by this Article 3.11 to the nearest whole share and requiring customary closing deliveries in connection with any pre-emptive rights offering.
- (d) After the occurrence of an Antitrust Event and while such Antitrust Event is subsisting, the Investor may at its option exercise its rights under this Article 3.11 through the Magnate Side Car pursuant to Article 15.20 (c).
- 3.12 Any issue of any Equity Securities or options or other rights to acquire Equity Securities, whether through exchange, conversion or otherwise must comply with these Articles and in particular Article 3.10 and Article 22, and the relevant provisions of the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any).
- 3.13 The General Meeting may approve capital contributions without the issuance of new shares or other Equity Securities (a Capital Contribution) by way of a payment in cash or a payment in kind or otherwise, which shall be booked in the capital contribution account (account 115 "capital contribution without the issuance of new shares in the company" of the Luxembourg standard chart of account dated June 10, 2009) (the Capital Contribution Account). The General Meeting may decide, by a unanimous vote, that any Capital Contribution made pursuant to the CC Guaranty (if any) by M&G Finanziaria (or any of its permitted successor) shall be allocated to a Capital Surplus Account relating to the Common Shares that may only be distributed in accordance with the CC Guaranty (if any).

4. Beneficiary certificates.

- 4.1 Beneficiary Certificates A and Beneficiary Certificates B may be issued by the Company in accordance with these Articles. The Beneficiary Certificates do not form part of the share capital and any amount paid in and any amount allocated from available reserves (including share premium and Capital Contribution or other available reserves) and profits to the Beneficiary Certificates A or Beneficiary Certificates B shall be allocated to the BC A Reserve or the BC B Reserve pursuant to Article 4.9, as applicable.
- 4.2 The Board has the power, is authorised and is required to issue Beneficiary Certificates A pursuant to Articles 3.3 and 4.4 and Beneficiary Certificates B pursuant to Article 4.5. The Board shall only have the power to issue Beneficiary Certificates as set out in Articles 3.3, 4.4 and 4.5. No Beneficiary Certificates may be issued by the General Meeting.



- 4.3 466,666,670 (four hundred and sixty-six million six hundred and sixty-six thousand six hundred and seventy) Beneficiary Certificates A, which are subdivided into 2,916,667 (two million nine hundred and sixteen thousand six hundred and sixty-seven) Active Beneficiary Certificates A and 463,750,003 (four hundred and sixty-three million seven hundred and fifty thousand and three) Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A, are currently issued and 0 (zero) Beneficiary Certificates B are currently issued. Effective as of the reclassification of the Original Series A Preferred Shares into Series A-1 Preferred Shares and the date of first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares, the Active A Number is 2,916,667 (two million nine hundred and sixteen thousand six hundred and sixty-seven) and there shall be 466,666,670 (four hundred sixty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred seventy) Beneficiary Certificates A to be subdivided into 2,916,667 (two million nine hundred and sixteen thousand six hundred and sixty-seven) Active beneficiary Certificates A and 463,750,003 (four hundred and sixty-three million seven hundred and fifty thousand and three) Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A.
 - 4.4 The Board must issue Beneficiary Certificates A as follows:
- (a) (i) on the date of the first issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares to the Investor pursuant to Article 3.3(a)(ii), the Board must issue 25,000,000 (twenty-five million) Beneficiary Certificates A to the Investor, by way of allocation, in respect of each Beneficiary Certificate A, of an amount equal to its accounting par value from available reserves and profits of the Company (including share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) to the BC A Reserve and (ii) on the date of the first issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares to the Investor pursuant to Article 3.3(a)(ii), the Board must issue 66,666,670 (sixty-six million six hundred sixty-six thousand six hundred seventy) Beneficiary Certificates A to the Investor, for an issue price per Beneficiary Certificate A equal to its accounting par value; and
- (b) thereafter, upon the issuance of each PIK Share to a Preferred Holder pursuant to Article 5, the Board must issue (i) to each such Preferred Holder of Series A-1 Preferred Shares 10.66667 (ten point six six six six seven) Beneficiary Certificates A for each such PIK Share, with the total number of Beneficiary Certificates A to be issued to such Preferred Holder to be rounded up to the nearest whole number and (ii) to each such Preferred Holder of Series A-2 Preferred Shares 10.66667 (ten point six six six seven) Beneficiary Certificates A for each such PIK Share, with the total number of Beneficiary Certificates A to be issued to such Preferred Holder to be rounded up to the nearest whole number, in each case by way of allocation, in respect of each Beneficiary Certificate A, of an amount equal to its accounting par value from available reserves and profits of the Company (including share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) to the BC A Reserve.
- 4.5 Simultaneously with (A) the reclassification of all the Original Series A Preferred Shares into Series A-1 Preferred Shares and (B) upon the occurrence of a consolidation (by reverse stock split or otherwise) or any other event requiring the upward adjustment of the Conversion Price pursuant to the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any), which results in a Conversion Price greater than the Deemed Issue Price, the Board must issue Beneficiary Certificates B (by way of allocation, in respect of each Beneficiary Certificate B, of an amount equal to its accounting par value from available reserves (including the share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) and profits of the Company to the BC B Reserve) to the Common Holders, prorata to the number of Common Shares held by them, equal to the Issued B Number.
- 4.6 Before taking any action, or simultaneously with the occurrence of any event (including without limitation any conversion or redemption of Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs)), that would cause a Common Holder to be entitled to Voting Rights in excess of such Common Holder's Common As-Converted Percentage, the Board must redeem a number of Beneficiary Certificates B at a price per Beneficiary Certificate B equal to the accounting par value thereof (provided that such accounting par value is no higher than the par value of a Common Share) to the extent necessary so that, after giving effect thereto, the number of Beneficiary Certificates B outstanding is at all times equal to the Issued B Number. Furthermore, the Board and such Common Holder will take any corporate or other action which may be necessary in order to ensure that the each Common Holder and each Preferred Holder is entitled to Voting Rights equal to such Shareholder's Common As-Converted Percentage, including a redemption of Beneficiary Certificates B at a price no higher than accounting par value thereof.
- 4.7 Prior to taking any action that would cause a Preferred Holder's aggregate Voting Rights to be reduced below its Common As-Converted Percentage, the Company will take any and all corporate actions necessary in order to provide such Preferred Holder with aggregate Voting Rights equal to its Common As-Converted Percentage, including by authorizing and issuing new Beneficiary Certificates A to the Preferred Holder and/or causing Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A to become Active Beneficiary Certificates A; provided, that, nothing herein shall be deemed a limitation on the consent rights of the Preferred Majority described in Article 23.1.
- 4.8 Any amount paid in and any amount allocated from available reserves (including the share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) and profits for the issuance of Beneficiary Certificates A shall be recorded in the reserve for the Beneficiary Certificates A (the BC A Reserve). The BC A Reserve is available only for the purpose of (i) the issuance of Conversion Common Shares in accordance with Article 15 upon conversion of Beneficiary Certificates A, (ii) the redemption of Beneficiary Certificates A in accordance with these Articles, (iii) the distribution of the Liquidation Preference, and no distributions may be otherwise made out of the BC A Reserve. The losses of the Company cannot be allocated by a General Meeting or otherwise to the BC A Reserve.
- 4.9 Any amount allocated from available reserves (including the share premium, Capital Contribution or other available reserves) and profits for the issuance of Beneficiary Certificates B shall be recorded in the reserve for the Beneficiary



Certificates B (the BC B Reserve). The BC B Reserve is available only for the purpose of the redemption of Beneficiary Certificates B of the accounting par value thereof in accordance with these Articles, and no distributions may be otherwise made out of the BC B Reserve. The losses of the Company cannot be allocated by a General Meeting or otherwise to the BC B Reserve.

- 4.10 Beneficiary Certificates A
- (a) The Beneficiary Certificates A are convertible into Conversion Common Shares pursuant to these Articles at a one to one ratio provided that such conversion is subject to the relevant Beneficiary Certificates A being Active Beneficiary Certificates A.
- (b) The Beneficiary Certificates A shall initially be issued as Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A. The Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A shall not be entitled to any vote at any General Meeting.
- (c) Simultaneously with the occurrence of any event requiring the adjustment of the Conversion Price pursuant to Article 15, a number of Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A held by all Preferred Holders equal to the Active A Number automatically become Active Beneficiary Certificates A or, a number of Active Beneficiary Certificates A held by all Preferred Holders equal to the Active A Number automatically become Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A, as the case may be, so that the sum of the Series A Preferred Shares and the Active Beneficiary Certificates held by all Preferred Holders is equal to the number of Common Shares into which the Series A Preferred Shares held by all such Preferred Holders would be convertible into on such date (at such adjusted Conversion Price).
- (d) Each Active Beneficiary Certificate A shall entitle its holder to (i) one voting right at any General Meeting and (ii) be convened and to attend any General Meeting.
- 4.11 In the event of any conversion of Series A Preferred Shares into Conversion Common Shares by a Preferred Holder, the Related Conversion BCs relating to the Series A Preferred Shares to be converted held by such Preferred Holder shall be converted into Conversion Common Shares in accordance with Article 15. The number of Related Conversion BCs to be converted shall be on an aggregate basis per Preferred Holder in respect of the Series A Preferred Shares delivered for conversion pursuant to Article 15.
- 4.12 In the event of (i) any transfer of Series A Preferred Shares, the Related BCs shall be transferred to the transferee in accordance with, and subject to, Article 19.7 and/or Section 8.1(c) of the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) or (ii) in the case of any redemption of Series A Preferred Shares, the Related BCs shall be redeemed by the Company in accordance with, and subject to, Article 17. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, the Redemption Price of Series A Preferred Shares determined in accordance with this Agreement includes the Redemption Price of the Related BCs to be redeemed.

4.13 Beneficiary Certificates B

Each Beneficiary Certificate B shall entitle its holder to be convened and to attend any General Meeting and to one voting right to any General Meeting, provided that if for any reason the number of Beneficiary Certificates B outstanding is higher than the Issued B Number, then the Beneficiary Certificates B in excess of the Issued B Number (pro rata to each holder) shall not carry any voting right and not entitle the holder thereof to be convened and attend General Meetings and such excess Beneficiary Certificates B shall be redeemed in accordance with Article 4.6.

4.14 Without prejudice to the Company's obligation to record the conversion of Beneficiary Certificate A into Conversion Common Shares in accordance with Article 15, the Company shall periodically record (with such recording to occur not less than once in every quarter) in notarial form (i) the issuance or redemption of Beneficiary Certificates A in accordance with these Articles, (ii) the issuance or redemption of Beneficiary Certificates B in accordance with these Articles and (iii) the automatic conversion of Inactive Beneficiary Certificates A into Active Beneficiary Certificates A and vice-versa. The Board or an appointee of the Board is authorised and empowered to see to any requisite formalities in relation with any recording in a notarial deed acknowledging any such issuance, redemption or conversion including, without limitation, any amendment which need to be made to these Articles.

5. Dividend distributions.

- 5.1 The Series A Preferred Shares and the Common Shares shall be entitled to dividend distributions in the manner set out in these Articles.
- 5.2 The Preferred Holders shall be entitled to receive dividends with respect to each Series A Preferred Share so held (and any accumulated but unpaid dividends thereon) which shall accrue as provided in this Article 5 and shall be payable on each Quarter Date beginning with March 31, 2015 out of any assets, funds or reserves legally available for payment of dividends prior and in preference to any declaration or payment of any dividend payable (i) on the Common Shares (other than solely in Common Shares or other securities and rights convertible into or entitling the holder of such rights to receive solely Common Shares) or (ii) on Equity Securities ranking junior to the Series A Preferred Shares with respect to dividends (other than, in each case, solely in Common Shares or, as the case may be, such Equity Securities or other securities and rights convertible into or entitling the holder of such rights to receive solely Common Shares, or as the case may be, payments in kind of such Equity Securities).
- 5.3 Dividends on each Series A Preferred Share shall accrue on the Deemed Issue Price of each issued and outstanding Series A Preferred Share from day to day at the Dividend Rate from and after the date of the first issuance of the Original Series A Preferred Shares and shall be cumulative (Accruing Series A Dividend), provided that, in respect of the Series



- A-2 Preferred Shares, Accruing Series A Dividends shall accrue from (and including) the date of issuance; provided further that the Accruing Series A Dividends payable on both the Series A-2 Preferred Shares and the Series A-1 Preferred Shares for the Quarter Date falling on 30 September, 2015 shall be paid in cash and shall not be paid as a PIK Dividend (as defined below). Accruing Series A Dividends shall be payable either in kind through the issuance of additional Series A Preferred Shares of the applicable series (a PIK Dividend and such applicable Series A Preferred Shares, PIK Shares) or, at the Company's option, in cash, provided however that the Accruing Series A Dividend for each of the Series A Preferred Shares must be in the same form (i.e. in cash or in PIK Shares), and subject (in the event that an Antitrust Event has occurred and is continuing) to the Antitrust Event Dividend Remedy pursuant to Article 15.20 (a).
- 5.4 In the event there are not sufficient assets, funds or reserves legally available for the payment of an Accruing Series A Dividend in cash or PIK Shares, such Accruing Series A Dividend shall continue to accrue and accumulate thereon at the Dividend Rate, compounding on the Quarter Dates if not paid in cash or by PIK Dividend as a result of insufficient assets, funds or reserves or otherwise. Accruing Series A Dividends on the outstanding Series A Preferred Shares shall cease to accrue and shall no longer be payable once the Common As-Converted Percentage of the Preferred Holders attributable to Series A Preferred Shares (calculated as if all Accruing Series A Dividends have been paid in kind through the issuance of additional Series A Preferred Shares) on an as-converted basis equals 48% (forty-eight per cent) (subject to appropriate adjustment in the event of a stock split, stock dividend, combination, reclassification or similar event affecting the Series A Preferred Shares after the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares). Any PIK Dividends on Series A-1 Preferred Shares shall be paid in kind through the issuance of additional Series A-1 Preferred Shares and any PIK Dividends on Series A-2 Preferred Shares shall be paid in kind through the issuance of additional Series A-2 Preferred Shares
- 5.5 The Company shall not declare, pay or set aside any dividends on any other class or series of Capital Stock (other than dividends on Common Shares or other Equity Securities payable in kind by way of issuance of additional Common Shares or, as the case may be, other Equity Securities (as contemplated by Article 5.2 under items (i) and (ii) to the holder thereof, and only so long as a the applicable portion thereof is paid to the Preferred Holders based on their respective Common As-Converted Percentage and taking into account the relative economic rights of Common Shares Class I and Common Shares Class II as set forth in Article 3.2 (if applicable) (whether or not such dividend is paid on Common Shares)) unless (in addition to obtaining any consents required elsewhere in these Articles or the relevant Shareholders Agreement, if any) the Preferred Holders shall first receive, or simultaneously receive, a dividend on each outstanding Series A Preferred Share in an amount at least equal to the sum of (i) the amount of the aggregate accrued and unpaid dividends on such Series A Preferred Share (which amount shall be paid in cash) and (ii) in the case of a dividend on Common Shares (or any class or series of Equity Securities ranking junior to the Series A Preferred Shares that is convertible into Common Shares), that dividend per Series A Preferred Share as would equal the product of (1) the dividend payable on each share or other interest of such class or series multiplied by (2) the number of Common Shares issuable upon conversion of a Series A Preferred Share at the applicable Conversion Price (and Related Conversion BCs), in each case and calculated as of the record date for determination of holders entitled to receive such dividend; provided, that (x) if any Common Shares Class II are outstanding, no dividends shall be declared or paid on Common Shares Class II unless a dividend is declared or paid on the Common Shares Class I (or Series A Preferred Shares on an as-converted basis) in accordance with this Article 5 and Article 3.2, and amounts under item (1) of clause (ii) above with respect to dividends on Common Shares Class II shall be deemed to be the dividend payable on the Common Shares Class I for such purpose, (y) if the Company declares, pays, or sets aside, on the same date, a dividend on more than one class or series of Capital Stock of the Company, the dividend payable to the holders of Series A Preferred Shares pursuant to this Article 5.5 shall be calculated based upon the dividend on the class or series of Capital Stock that would result in the highest Series A Preferred Shares dividend and (z) the Company shall not be permitted to declare, pay or set aside any dividends on any class or series of Equity Securities ranking junior to the Series A Preferred Shares that is not convertible into Common Shares (other than dividends payable in kind by issuance of additional shares or other interests of such nonconvertible Equity Securities) unless the Company has paid in cash all dividends on the Series A Preferred Shares accruing or payable prior to the date of such dividend. The Preferred Holders shall be entitled to participate in any dividends paid from and after January 1, 2014 in accordance with this Article
- 5.6 Whenever a dividend provided for in this Article 5 shall be payable in property other than cash, the amount or value of such dividend shall be deemed to be the Fair Market Value determined in accordance with the definition of Fair Market Value set out in these Articles; provided, that each Series A Preferred Share that is paid as a PIK Dividend pursuant to Article 5.3 shall have a Fair Market Value equal to the Deemed Issue Price and, for the purpose of the payment of the PIK Dividend, an amount equal to the aggregate par value of the PIK Shares to be issued shall be incorporated from the available reserves and profits of the Company to the Company's share capital.
- 5.7 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, any cash amounts paid to any Preferred Holder attributable to dividends paid on account of Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities of Newco held by such Preferred Holder shall automatically be deemed to offset any obligation of the Company under this Article 5 and corresponding amounts which would otherwise have been due or payable under this Article 5 shall no longer be due or payable.
- 5.8 For the avoidance of doubt, dividends will continue to accrue on Series A Preferred Shares pursuant to the terms of these Articles until such shares are redeemed, converted or otherwise are reacquired by the Company (whether pursuant to a Preferred Drag Transaction, Preferred Redemption, Forced Conversion or otherwise).



5.9 For the purpose of these Articles, in respect of dividend distributions or redemptions, the terms "assets, funds or reserves legally available for payment" or any similar terms used in these Articles shall refer to the reserves (including share premium, Capital Contributions or other reserves) as well as profits available for distributions.

6. Liquidation event.

- 6.1 Upon the occurrence of a Liquidation Event, the Preferred Holders shall be entitled to receive, prior and in preference to any payment or distribution and, in respect of a liquidation, setting apart for payment or distribution of any of the assets, funds or reserves of the Company to the holders of the Common Shares and to the holders of any other Equity Securities ranking junior to the Series A Preferred Shares with respect to liquidation, an amount with respect to each Series A Preferred Share (the Liquidation Preference), equal to the greater of (i) the Redemption Price and (ii) the amount of cash and other consideration that the Series A Preferred Share would receive upon the occurrence of such Liquidation Event if such Series A Preferred Share (and Related Conversion BCs) were converted into Common Shares at the applicable Conversion Price immediately prior to such Liquidation Event and assuming all cash and other consideration was distributed pro rata to all holders of Capital Stock based upon the number of Common Shares so held on an asconverted basis, but taking into account the relative economic rights of Common Shares Class II as set forth in Article 3.2 (if applicable).
- 6.2 For the avoidance of doubt, if, upon the occurrence of the Liquidation Event, the assets, funds or reserves legally available for distribution by the Company among the holders of Series A Preferred Shares shall be insufficient to permit the payment to such holders of their full Liquidation Preference, then the entire assets, funds or reserves of the Company legally available for distribution to such holders shall be distributed ratably among the Preferred Holders based upon the aggregate Liquidation Preferences of the Series A Preferred Shares held by each such Preferred Holder and thereafter the Company shall distribute all additional assets, funds or reserves that become legally available for distribution to such holders until the Series A Preferred Shares receive the full Liquidation Preference. Without limiting Article 15, the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) will be convertible into Common Shares Class I for all purposes under these Articles (including Articles 6 and 7), except as expressly provided in Article 17.3, Article 15.18 and Article 15.19.

7. Sale event.

- 7.1 Upon the occurrence of a Sale Event, subject to Article 7.7 below, all Series A Preferred Shares shall be redeemed by the Company or, as appropriate, purchased by a party or parties other than the Company or its Subsidiaries as contemplated by Article 7.2 at a price per Series A Preferred Share equal to the greater of (i) the Redemption Price and (ii) the amount of cash and other consideration valued at Fair Market Value that such Series A Preferred Share would receive upon the occurrence of such Sale Event as if: (A) such Sale Event was a sale of 100% (one hundred per cent) of the Company for cash, (B) with a purchase price equal to the implied value of the Company (based on actual Net Proceeds for the portion of the Company sold in connection with such Sale Event) and (C) such Series A Preferred Share (and Related Conversion BCs) were converted into Common Shares immediately prior to such Sale Event and assuming all cash and other consideration valued at Fair Market Value was distributed pro rata to all holders based upon the number of Common Shares so held on an as-converted basis and, if any Common Shares Class II are outstanding, taking into account the reduced entitlement of the Common Share Class II as set forth in Article 3.2 (such greater amount, the Preferred Redemption Amount). For purposes hereof, Net Proceeds means the proceeds payable directly or indirectly to the Company and/or the Shareholders or the Company in connection with such Sale Event (net of all reasonable costs incurred in connection with such transaction as determined in good faith by the Board).
- 7.2 The Company shall not have the power to, and shall not effect any transaction (and the Shareholders agree not to effect any transaction) that constitutes a Sale Event unless, the transaction documents relating to such transaction provide for the payment of the applicable Preferred Redemption Amount on all Series A Preferred Shares in accordance with Article 7.1 unless declined by the Preferred Majority in accordance with Article 7.7 (it being understood that such documents may provide for the purchase of the Series A Preferred Shares rather than redemption), provided, however, that if the Preferred Majority waives the requirement that such transaction provide for the payment of at least the Preferred Redemption Amount, it may waive that requirement for all of the Series A Preferred Shares or for all the Series A-1 Preferred Shares or for all the Series A-2 Preferred Shares; and if waived for only one series, then notwithstanding Article 7.1, only such series will be sold or redeemed in connection with such transaction and the other series will remain outstanding and shall not be included in any such sale.
- 7.3 In the event of a redemption pursuant to Article 7.1, if the assets, funds or reserves legally available to the Company are not sufficient to redeem all outstanding Series A Preferred Shares, the Company shall redeem a pro rata portion, calculated on an as-converted basis, of each Preferred Holder's Series A Preferred Shares to the fullest extent of such legally available assets, funds or reserves and shall use its reasonable efforts to promptly obtain such funds and thereafter redeem the remaining Series A Preferred Shares as soon as practicable after the Company has assets, funds or reserves legally available therefor.
- 7.4 Prior to the distribution or redemption provided for in Article 7.1, the Company and its Subsidiaries shall not expend or dissipate any Net Proceeds received by the Company or such Subsidiary in respect of such Sale Event, except to discharge expenses incurred in the ordinary course of business.
- 7.5 In the event of a Sale Event, if any portion of the consideration is placed into escrow and/or is payable to the Company or the holders of Capital Stock subject to contingencies, (A) the Net Proceeds and the applicable Preferred Redemption Amount shall initially be determined based on that portion of such consideration that is not placed in escrow and not subject



to any contingencies and (B) if any additional consideration becomes payable to the Company or the holders of Capital Stock upon release from escrow or satisfaction of contingencies, the Net Proceeds and the Preferred Redemption Amount of each Series A Preferred Share shall be recalculated and the Preferred Holders shall be paid an amount equal to any increase in the Preferred Redemption Amount applicable to its Series A Preferred Shares since the prior calculation thereof (ratably based on the Common As-Converted Percentage held by each participating Preferred Holder prior to such Sale Event). Amounts shall remain payable to the Preferred Holders under this Article 7.5 (as an additional redemption price or otherwise) even if the Series A Preferred Shares have been redeemed and are no longer outstanding and this provision may not be modified without such Preferred Holders' consent after such redemption.

7.6 No Common Holder shall (either alone or with other Common Holders) engage in any transaction which constitutes a Change of Control (including a Sale of the Company) unless the Preferred Holders are allowed to include all Series A Preferred Shares in such transaction at the closing thereof at a price per share equal to the applicable Preferred Redemption Amount (determined as though such Change of Control were a Sale Event (and for the avoidance of doubt Article 7.2 and Article 7.5 shall also apply as though such Change of Control were a Sale Event)) and as though proceeds were paid to the Company solely for purposes of calculating the applicable Preferred Redemption Amount of each Series A Preferred Share). If a Change of Control (including a Sale of the Company) occurs (including as a result of an indirect transfer of Capital Stock) and the Preferred Holders are not offered the right to include their Series A Preferred Shares in such transaction at closing as set out above (and with a Special Event Notice given in accordance with Article 7.7 below) or, if the Preferred Majority elected to be included in such Change of Control, and are not paid the applicable Preferred Redemption Amount upon closing thereof unless such right to payment was waived by the Preferred Majority pursuant to Article 7.6, then a Change of Control Breach will have occurred upon consummation of such Change of Control. For the avoidance of doubt but without prejudice to any other provision of this Agreement, the Company shall not be obligated to effect a redemption of the Series A Preferred Shares (or make payment on, or in respect of, such shares) solely as a result of the occurrence of a Change of Control.

7.7 The Company shall give written notice of any Liquidation Event, Sale Event or Change of Control (Special Event Notice) to each Preferred Holder and to any other Person listed in any exhibit to the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) to receive such Special Event Notice and other notices (if applicable) or any Permitted Transferee of a Preferred Holder, provided that such Preferred Holder has given notice of such transfer to the other Shareholders and the Company (collectively, the Notice Parties and each a Notice Party) (i) not less than 30 (thirty) days prior to a Sale Event, (ii) as promptly as possible after obtaining knowledge of a Liquidation Event and in any event not less than 30 (thirty) days prior to the date on which distributions or payments are to be made to holders of Equity Securities pursuant to Article 6 in connection with such Liquidation Event and (iii) as promptly as possible after obtaining knowledge of any Change of Control, in each case, specifying in reasonable detail the terms of such transaction and the applicable Liquidation Preference or, as appropriate, Preferred Redemption Amount for each series of Series A Preferred Shares payable on the consummation of the Liquidation Event or the closing of such transaction (as applicable) and instructing the Preferred Holders that they have the right to elect, other than in the case of a Liquidation Event, to decline to participate in such Sale Event or elect to participate in such Change of Control by sending written notice to the Company within the period set out below and otherwise in accordance with this Article 7.7. If the actual applicable Liquidation Preference or, as appropriate, Preferred Redemption Amount per share payable upon consummation of such transaction will be lower in any material respect from the amount set forth in the original notice, the Company shall send an updated notice to the Notice Parties (each, a Special Event Update Notice) with the revised applicable Liquidation Preference or, as appropriate, Preferred Redemption Amount for each series of Series A Preferred Shares at least 5 (five) Business Days prior to the consummation of the Liquidation Event or the closing of such transaction (as applicable). The Preferred Majority, on behalf of all Preferred Holders, may, by written notice to the Company within 45 (forty-five) days of the Special Event Notice or 5 (five) Business Days of a Special Event Update Notice, elect, other than in the case of a Liquidation Event, to decline redemption or participation of all of the Series A-1 Preferred Shares, all of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, and/or all of the Series A-1 Preferred Shares and Series A-2 Preferred Shares in any such Sale Event, in which case (a) payments shall be made to the Preferred Holders in connection with such Sale Event only in respect of those Series A Preferred Shares participating or being redeemed in such Sale Event, if any, and (b) any Series A Preferred Shares electing not to participate or be redeemed in connection with such Sale Event shall remain outstanding. The Preferred Majority, on behalf of all Preferred Holders, may, by written notice to the Company within 45 (forty-five) days of the Special Event Notice relating to a Change of Control or 5 (five) Business Days of a Special Event Update Notice relating to a Change of Control, elect to participate with all of the Series A-1 Preferred Shares, all of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, and/or all of the Series A-1 Preferred Shares and Series A-2 Preferred Shares in such Change of Control transaction. If the Preferred Holders have elected in whole or in part to participate in a Change of Control and a Special Event Update Notice is delivered, the Preferred Majority on behalf of the participating Preferred Holders, may, by written notice to the Company within 5 (five) days of receipt of such Special Event Update Notice, elect to revoke participation in such Change of Control. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Special Event Notice is not delivered to Preferred Holders at least 45 (forty-five) days in advance of a Change of Control to allow Preferred Holders sufficient time to determine whether to participate, a Specified Breach shall be deemed to occur on completion of such Change of Control.

7.8 The Common Holders and the Company shall provide notice to the Preferred Holders upon obtaining knowledge of a Specified Breach (a Specified Breach Notice) specifying the Specified Breach in reasonable detail, but the absence of



such notice shall not affect the existence of a Specified Breach or, the rights of the Preferred Holders in respect thereof. Upon the occurrence of a Specified Breach, M&G Finanziaria and its Permitted Transferees that directly hold Capital Stock shall pay, jointly and severally, interest on the applicable Preferred Redemption Amount of each Series A Preferred Share at the Dividend Rate, which shall accrue from day to day and shall be cumulative and shall be payable upon demand by the Preferred Majority (the Post-Breach Interest). The Post-Breach Interest shall be separate and apart from, and in addition to, the accrual of dividends on the Series A Preferred Shares pursuant to Articles 5.2 to 5.4. If the Specified Breach occurs prior to a Qualified Public Offering, then, the Preferred Majority, on behalf of all Preferred Holders, may deliver the Company and M&G Finanziaria a notice that it is seeking the Conversion Remedy (a Conversion Remedy Notice). Following delivery of a Conversion Remedy Notice, M&G Finanziaria may commence a Specified Breach Repurchase in accordance with Article 12 and subject to Article 12.3. If a Conversion Remedy Notice has been delivered and M&G Finanziaria does not (1) issue a Specified Breach Purchase Notice within the period set out in Article 12.1 or (2) does not complete a Specified Breach Repurchase by the date set out in Article 12.2 (unless the Preferred Majority have issued a Conversion Remedy Waiver in accordance with Article 12.3), then the Conversion Remedy shall occur on the Conversion Remedy Date which shall be (A) in the case of clause (1) above, on the day immediately following the end of the period for delivery of the Specified Breach Purchase Notice under Article 12.1 and (B) in the case of clause (2) above, on the day immediately following the date set as the Specified Breach Purchase Date, but only if the Specified Breach Repurchase has not been carried out on the Specified Breach Purchase Date. Conversion Remedy means (x) each Common Share held by a Common Holder (other than the Excluded Shares and excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, any Conversion Common Shares held by a Preferred Holder) shall automatically convert into one new Common Share Class II and (y) each Common Share Class II shall have the voting rights and the reduced economic entitlement as set forth in Article 3.2. The Board (or its delegates) shall (A) immediately, and in any event no later than 1 Business Day after the Conversion Remedy Date acknowledge and record such conversion and duly update the register of shares and the Company's books and records and (B) shall have the conversion recorded by way of notarial deed within 2 (two) Business Days from the Conversion Remedy Date. The Company and each Shareholder agrees to promptly take all actions required to implement the Conversion Remedy on the Conversion Remedy Date. The Conversion Remedy shall not be available after the occurrence of a Qualified Public Offering.

7.9 Nothing set forth in Articles 6 and 7 shall be deemed to modify any consent rights of the Preferred Holders under these Articles or the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) in respect of any transactions described herein, any restrictions on transfer, or any other rights or remedies of the Preferred Holders (in addition to the Conversion Remedy) with respect to any breach of such restrictions under these Articles, any other Transaction Agreement or Charter Document or applicable law. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, nothing set forth herein shall modify or waive the provisions of Article 9, Article 20, Article 21 and/or the provisions relating to the tag-along rights and drag-along rights in the relevant Shareholders Agreement, if any.

8. Share redemption and beneficiary certificates redemption.

- 8.1 The Company may, to the extent and under the terms permitted by law and these Articles and the relevant provisions of the relevant Shareholders Agreement, redeem its own Shares and the Beneficiary Certificates. Any Share redemption and any redemption of Beneficiary Certificates must comply with these Articles and the relevant provisions of the relevant Shareholders Agreement. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary shall redeem or acquire any Series A Preferred Shares or any Beneficiary Certificates A or any Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities except as expressly authorized in the relevant Shareholders Agreement, these Articles, other Transaction Agreements or the Charter Documents or pursuant to a purchase offer made pro rata to all Preferred Holders.
- 8.2 The Series A Preferred Shares are redeemable shares issued under article 49-8 of the Luxembourg Companies Law. The Series A Preferred Shares are redeemable pursuant to the terms of these Articles.
- 8.3 The redemption of the Beneficiary Certificates can only be made by using available reserves (including the share premium, Capital Contributions or other available reserves) and profits.
- 8.4 Shares which have been redeemed by the Company (i) bear no voting rights, and have no rights to receive dividends, liquidation proceeds or any other distributions and (ii) must be cancelled and retired as soon as practicable and shall not be reissued, sold or transferred, all in accordance with Article 17.3. Redeemable Shares shall be cancelled in accordance with applicable law.
 - 8.5 Redeemed Beneficiary Certificates are automatically cancelled on redemption.

9. Drag redemption and drag conversion.

9.1 Commencing at any time on or after the date set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) (and for the avoidance of doubt, include the date on wich the Shareholders Agreement (if any) has been entered into), the Preferred Majority shall have the right, by delivery of a written notice to the Company (the Drag Notice), to require, subject to Articles 9.2 to 9.5 below, the Company to seek a drag-along transaction on terms acceptable to the Preferred Majority (the Preferred Drag Transaction) on the terms and conditions set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any). For the avoidance of doubt, (i) the Company shall not be obligated to effect any redemption of Series A Preferred Shares pursuant to a Preferred Drag Transaction (but the foregoing shall not modify the terms of Article 7.2), it being acknowledged that the consideration paid in a Preferred Drag Transaction (or any other transaction pursuant to Article 21 and the drag along rights provisions included in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any)) shall be paid (directly or indirectly) by the acquiror and (ii) a



Sale of the Company may not be structured as a sale of assets, unless agreed in writing by each of the Company and the Preferred Majority.

9.2 Within six (6) months following the Company's receipt of the Drag Notice, the Company shall notify the Preferred Majority and the Notice Parties (Company Notice) of (i) its acceptance (a Company Drag Acceptance) of the Preferred Majority's request for a Preferred Drag Transaction or (ii) its intent (a Company Alternative Election) (A) subject to Articles 9.6 to 9.8, to redeem all, but not less than all, outstanding Series A Preferred Shares and all Beneficiary Certificates A at a price per Series A Preferred Share (including also the Related BCs then outstanding) equal to the applicable Redemption Price (or to designate an Affiliate of the Company to purchase those Series A Preferred Shares (together with the Beneficiary Certificates A then outstanding) in accordance with this Article 9) (a Drag Redemption) or (B) to effectuate a Forced Conversion pursuant to Articles 9.9 and 16 of all, but not less than all, of the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) (a Drag Conversion).

9.3 If the Company Notice is a Company Drag Acceptance, then (A) the Company shall seek, on behalf of the Preferred Majority, a Preferred Drag Transaction, (B) the Board shall consent to and approve such Preferred Drag Transaction and (C) the Preferred Drag Transaction shall be completed on the terms and conditions described in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the right of the Preferred Majority to approve such transaction).

9.4 If the Company Notice is a Company Alternative Election, the Company shall, within twelve (12) months following the date of the Drag Notice (the Cutoff Date), be required to complete a Drag Redemption or Forced Conversion in accordance with Articles 9.6 to 9.8 or Article 16, respectively.

9.5 If the Company Notice is (x) a Company Alternative Election and a Forced Conversion is not completed prior to the Cutoff Date and in accordance with Article 16 or a Drag Redemption is not completed prior to the Cutoff Date and in accordance with Articles 9.6 to 9.8 or (y) a Company Drag Acceptance and the Preferred Drag Transaction is not completed (or there is not a definitive agreement with respect thereto) prior to the Cutoff Date plus three (3) months and in accordance with the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any), then the Preferred Majority may initiate, seek, control and complete a Preferred Drag Transaction (without a requirement to deliver a subsequent Drag Notice), on the terms and conditions further set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) and pursuant to the procedure set out in the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any).

9.6 If, after delivery of a Company Alternative Election, the Company elects to pursue a Drag Redemption, the Company shall give written notice (the Drag Redemption Election Notice) to each Preferred Holder of record (as of the close of business on the Business Day next preceding the day on which notice is given) at the address indicated in the Register and to the Notice Parties and in each case in accordance with Article 33, which notice shall (i) state that the Company has elected to pursue a Drag Redemption rather than a Forced Conversion, (ii) provide calculations of the estimated Drag Redemption Proceeds (assuming the Drag Redemption Date is 60 (sixty) days following the Drag Redemption Election Notice) and (iii) state that the Preferred Holder's right to convert Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) to Common Shares Class I shall terminate if not exercised within 30 (thirty) days following the Preferred Holders receipt of the Drag Redemption Election Notice (the Conversion Election Period) and, if such rights are not exercised during the Conversion Election Period (and/or if a Drag Redemption Response Notice is not delivered within such period as contemplated by Article 9.7 below), the Convertible Preferred Equity Securities will be redeemed by the Company upon the consummation of the Drag Redemption on the date for redemption set forth in the Drag Redemption Closing Notice, which shall not be earlier than the final day of the Conversion Election Period nor later than 60 (sixty) days after the date of such Drag Redemption Election Notice (the Drag Redemption Date). A Drag Redemption Election Notice may not be given later than 60 (sixty) days prior to the Cutoff Date. The Company's delivery of a Drag Redemption Election Notice shall be deemed an irrevocable commitment by the Company to effectuate a Drag Redemption on or prior to the Drag Redemption Date (unless the Preferred Majority delivers a Drag Redemption Response Notice electing to pursue an Optional Conversion).

9.7 Within 30 (thirty) days following the Preferred Holders' receipt of the Drag Redemption Election Notice, the Preferred Majority, acting on behalf of all Preferred Holders, shall notify the Company (Drag Redemption Response Notice) of (A) its acceptance of the Drag Redemption or (B) its election to pursue an Optional Conversion of all of the Series A-1 Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) and/or all of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares (and related Conversion BCs). If the Preferred Majority delivers a Drag Redemption Response Notice electing to pursue an Optional Conversion of all Series A-1 Preferred Shares (and related Conversion BCs) and/or all Series A-2 Preferred Shares (and related Conversion BCs), the Company and Preferred Holders shall take the appropriate procedures described in Article 15 with respect to the applicable Series A Preferred Shares to be converted (as set forth in the Drag Redemption Response Notice) (the Drag Optional Convert Series and any series of Series A Preferred Shares not included in the optional conversion under the Drag Redemption Response Notice, the Drag Included Series); provided, that, (x) the Preferred Holders shall not be required to deliver a Conversion Notice (and the Drag Redemption Response Notice shall constitute the Conversion Notice with respect to the Drag Optional Convert Series and shall be deemed to specify conversion of all shares of the Drag Optional Convert Series (and Related Conversion BCs)), but shall be obligated to provide necessary Conversion Information, to the extent requested by the Company.

9.8 If there is any Drag Included Series, the Company shall, not less than 15 (fifteen) days prior to the Drag Redemption Date, give written notice (the Drag Redemption Closing Notice) of the Drag Redemption to each Preferred Holder of record of the Drag Included Series (as of the close of business on the Business Day next preceding the day on which notice is



given) at the address indicated in the Register in accordance with Article 33, which notice shall (i) specify the Drag Redemption Date (which shall be no later than 60 (sixty) days after the Drag Redemption Election Notice) and the place at which payment may be obtained, (ii) provide a calculation of the aggregate cash consideration to be paid to such Preferred Holder (i.e., the number of Series A Preferred Shares of the Drag Included Series multiplied by the applicable Redemption Price as of the Drag Redemption Date) (the Drag Redemption Proceeds) and (iii) call upon such Preferred Holder to surrender to the Company, in the manner and at the place designated, his, her or its certificate or certificates (if any) representing such Preferred Holder's shares of the Drag Included Series.

9.9 If, after delivery of a Company Alternative Election, the Company elects to pursue a Drag Conversion, the Company shall give written notice to each Preferred Holder of record (as of the close of business on the Business Day next preceding the day on which notice is given) at the address indicated in the Register and the Notice Parties in each case in accordance with Article 33, which notice shall (i) state that the Company has elected to pursue a Drag Conversion rather than a Drag Redemption, (ii) certify that the Forced Conversion Threshold has been met for all Series A Preferred Shares as of the date of the Drag Conversion Notice, (iii) provide a calculation of the aggregate Conversion Common Shares into which such Preferred Holder's Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) will be converted into and (iv) include any other instructions required to complete the Drag Conversion in accordance with Article 15 and Article 16 (the Drag Conversion Notice). The Company's delivery of a Drag Conversion Notice shall be deemed an irrevocable election by the Company to effectuate the Drag Conversion as of the date of the Drag Conversion Notice. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the Company may only elect to pursue a Drag Conversion Notice and (y) with respect to all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs).

10. Additional drop away event.

10.1 If, at the end of any fiscal quarter the Company's and its Subsidiaries' consolidated EBITDA for the twelve-month period ending on the last day of such fiscal quarter is greater than \$450 million, as determined by the financial statements delivered pursuant to the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) and certified to Preferred Holders by the chief financial officer of the Company (the Additional Drop Away Event Condition), then the Company may request an Additional Drop Away Event in accordance with and subject to the terms of this Article 10 by delivery of written notice to each Preferred Holder of record (as of the close of business on the Business Day next preceding the day on which notice is given) at the address indicated in the Register and in accordance with Article 33 (an Additional Drop Away Event Request Notice).

10.2 Within 60 (sixty) days following the Preferred Holders' receipt of the Additional Drop Away Event Request Notice (the Drop Away Response Period), the Preferred Majority, acting on behalf of all Preferred Holders, shall (at its election) notify the Company (Additional Drop Away Event Response Notice) of its acceptance or rejection of the Additional Drop Away Event.

10.3 If the Preferred Majority accepts the Additional Drop Away Event pursuant to an Additional Drop Away Event Response Notice, the Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities shall be redeemed (or, in the case of Conversion Common Shares (as defined in the Newco Stockholders agreement), designated for repurchase or purchase by an Affiliate of the Company) at a price per Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities equal to the accounting par value thereof in accordance with Article 17 and the relevant Newco Stockholders Agreement and/or the relevant Resinas Shareholders Agreement.

10.4 If the Preferred Majority rejects the Additional Drop Away Event in the Additional Drop Away Event Response Notice or no response is provided to the Company within the Drop Away Response Period, the Company shall, subject to Article 10.5, have 120 (one hundred and twenty) days following the date of the Additional Drop Away Event Response Notice (or the end of the Drop Away Response Period if no Additional Drop Away Event Response Notice is delivered in such period) to redeem (or to designate an Affiliate of the Company to purchase those Series A Preferred Shares (together with the Beneficiary Certificates A then outstanding) (provided, that, the Company shall remain jointly obligated in respect of redemption payments)), all, but not less than all, outstanding Series A Preferred Shares at a price per Series A Preferred Share equal to the Redemption Price (the Drop Away Redemption), and, if not completed by such date, the Company shall forfeit any further rights to a Drop Away Redemption under this Article 10, but without prejudice to any right in connection with any other Drop Away Event which may occur under these Articles.

10.5 If the Company elects to pursue a Drop Away Redemption then (x) within 30 (thirty) days following the date of the Additional Drop Away Event Response Notice (or the end of the Drop Away Response Period if no Additional Drop Away Event Response Notice is delivered within such period) and (y) not less than 45 (forty-five), nor more than 120 (one hundred and twenty), days prior to the closing date of such Drop Away Redemption (the Drop Away Redemption Date), the Company shall give written notice of the Drop Away Redemption to each Preferred Holder of record (as of the close of business on the Business Day next preceding the day on which notice is given) at the address indicated in the Register and in accordance with Article 33, which notice shall (i) specify the Drop Away Redemption Date and the place at which payment may be obtained, (ii) provide a calculation of the aggregate cash consideration to be paid to such Preferred Holder (i.e., the number of Series A Preferred Shares multiplied by the Redemption Price as of the Drop Away Redemption Date), (iii) call upon such Preferred Holder to surrender to the Company, in the manner and at the place designated, his, her or its certificate or certificates (if any) representing such Preferred Holder's Convertible Preferred Equity Securities and (iv) instruct the Preferred Holder that such redemption may be avoided by converting their Series A Preferred Shares (and



Related Conversion BCs) within the period and otherwise in accordance with Article 10.6 (the Drop Away Redemption Notice). The Company's delivery of a Drop Away Redemption Notice shall be deemed an irrevocable commitment by the Company to effectuate a Drop Away Redemption on or prior to the Drop Away Redemption Date (subject only to the Preferred Holders' rights to pursue an Optional Conversion).

10.6 Notwithstanding Article 10.4 and Article 10.5, the Preferred Majority, acting on behalf of all Preferred Holders, may elect to convert all, but not less than all, of the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) pursuant to Article 15 on or prior to the Business Day which falls 30 (thirty) days following the Preferred Holders' receipt of the Drop Away Redemption Notice, if a request for conversion has been made prior to the expiry of such period, the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) shall not be subject to redemption, but instead shall be subject to Optional Conversion and the Company and the Preferred Holders shall take the appropriate procedures described in Article 15; provided, that, (x) such Optional Conversion may only be made with respect to all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) and (y) the Preferred Holders shall not be required to deliver a Conversion Notice (and the request delivered by the Preferred Majority pursuant to this Article 10.6 shall constitute the Conversion Notice and shall be deemed to specify conversion of all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs)), but shall be obligated to provide necessary Conversion Information, to the extent requested by the Company.

11. Minimum threshold redemption.

11.1 At any time when (A) less than (i) 15% (fifteen per cent) of the Series A-1 Preferred Shares held by the Investor as of the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares (subject to appropriate adjustment in the event of a stock split, stock dividend, combination, recapitalization, reclassification or similar event affecting the Series A Preferred Shares after the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares) and (ii) 15% (fifteen per cent) of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares held by the Investor as of the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares (subject to appropriate adjustment in the event of a stock split, stock dividend, combination, recapitalization or similar event affecting the Series A Preferred Shares after the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares) remain outstanding, or (B) less than USD 20,000,000 (twenty million United States Dollars) of the Series A Preferred Shares (determined by multiplying the number of outstanding Series A Preferred Shares by the Deemd Issue Price) remain outstanding (the Minimum Threshold Date), the Company shall, subject to Article 11.3, be permitted, at its option, to redeem, all, but not less than all, outstanding Series A Preferred Shares at a price per Series A Preferred Share equal to the Redemption Price (the Minimum Threshold Redemption).

11.2 If the Company elects to pursue a Minimum Threshold Redemption then, not less than 45 (forty- five), nor more than 60 (sixty), days prior to the date of such Minimum Threshold Redemption (the Minimum Threshold Redemption Date), the Company shall give written notice of the Minimum Threshold Redemption to each Preferred Holder of record (as of the close of business on the Business Day next preceding the day on which notice is given) at the address indicated in the Register and in accordance with Article 33, which notice shall (i) specify the Minimum Threshold Redemption Date and the place at which payment may be obtained, (ii) provide a calculation of the aggregate cash consideration to be paid to such Preferred Holder calculated separately for the Series A-1 Preferred Shares and the Series A-2 Preferred Shares (i.e., the number of Series A Preferred Shares of each series, separately multiplied by the applicable Redemption Price as of the Minimum Threshold Redemption Date), (iii) call upon such Preferred Holder to surrender to the Company, in the manner and at the place designated, his, her or its certificate or certificates (if any) representing such Preferred Holder's Convertible Preferred Equity Securities and (iv) instruct the Preferred Holder that such redemption may be avoided by converting their Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) within the period and otherwise in accordance with Article 11.3 (the Minimum Threshold Redemption Notice). The Company's delivery of a Minimum Threshold Redemption on or prior to the Minimum Threshold Redemption Date (subject only to the Preferred Holders' rights to pursue an Optional Conversion).

11.3 Notwithstanding Article 11.1 or Article 11.2, the Preferred Majority, acting on behalf of all Preferred Holders, may elect to convert all, but not less than all, of the Series A Preferred Shares pursuant to Article 15 on or prior to the Business Day which falls 30 (thirty) days following the Preferred Holders' receipt of the Minimum Threshold Redemption Notice, if a request for conversion has been made prior to the expiry of such period, the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) shall not be subject to redemption, but instead shall be subject to Optional Conversion and the Company and the Preferred Holders shall take the appropriate procedures described in Article 15; provided, that, (x) such Optional Conversion may only be made with respect to all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) and (y) the Preferred Holders shall not be required to deliver a Conversion Notice (and the request delivered by the Preferred Majority pursuant to this Article 11.3 shall constitute the Conversion Notice and shall be deemed to specify conversion of all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs)), but shall be obligated to provide necessary Conversion Information, to the extent requested by the Company.

12. Specified breach purchase.

12.1 If a Conversion Remedy Notice has been given to the Company and M&G Finanziaria by the Preferred Majority, M&G Finanziaria shall, subject to Article 12.3, be permitted, at its option, to purchase, all, but not less than all, outstanding Series A Preferred Shares (the Specified Breach Purchase) at a price per Series A Preferred Share equal to (i) in the case of a Change of Control Breach or a breach by a Common Holder of Articles 7.2, 9, 21.1, 21.2, 20 or section 2.2(b) (ii), section 2.3, section 7.1, section 7.2 or section 8.4 of the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) the applicable Preferred



Redemption Amount determined in accordance with Article 7 as though the Specified Breach where a Sale Event or (ii) in the case of a breach by a Common Holder of Articles 24.1 to 24.7 or section 2.4(b) of the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any), the Redemption Price, provided that the Specified Breach Purchase Notice must be given not later than 10 (ten) days after delivery of such Conversion Remedy Notice.

12.2 If M&G Finanziaria elects to pursue a Specified Breach Purchase then, not less than 30 (thirty), and not more than 50 (fifty), days prior to the date of such Specified Breach Purchase (the Specified Breach Purchase Date), M&G Finanziaria shall give written notice of the Specified Breach Purchase to each Preferred Holder of record (as of the close of business on the Business Day next preceding the day on which notice is given) at the address indicated in the Register and in accordance with Article 33, which notice shall (i) specify the Specified Breach Purchase Date which shall not be later than 35 (thirty-five) days after delivery of the Specified Breach Purchase Notice and the place at which payment may be obtained, (ii) provide a calculation of the aggregate cash consideration to be paid to such Preferred Holder calculated separately for Series A-1 Preferred Shares and Series A-2 Preferred Shares (i.e., the number of Series A Preferred Shares of each series separately multiplied by the applicable Preferred Redemption Amount or Redemption Price, as applicable, as of the Specified Breach Purchase Date), (iii) call upon such Preferred Holder to surrender to M&G Finanziaria, in the manner and at the place designated, his, her or its certificate or certificates (if any) representing such Preferred Holder's Convertible Preferred Equity Securities and (iv) instruct the Preferred Holder that such purchase may be avoided by election of the Preferred Majority to rescind the Conversion Remedy Notice within the time period and otherwise in accordance with Article 12.3 below (the Specified Breach Purchase Notice). M&G Finanziaria's delivery of a Specified Breach Purchase Notice shall be deemed an irrevocable commitment by M&G Finanziaria to effectuate a Specified Breach Purchase on or prior to the Specified Breach Purchase Date (subject only to the Preferred Holders' rights under Article 12.3).

12.3 Notwithstanding Article 12.2, the Preferred Majority may, on behalf of the Preferred Holders, deliver a notice to the Company on or prior to 30 (thirty) days following the Preferred Holders' receipt of the Specified Breach Purchase Notice, waiving the Conversion Remedy in respect of the Specified Breach subject of the Specified Breach Notice or specified in the Conversion Remedy Notice (a Conversion Remedy Waiver). Upon delivery of such Conversion Remedy Waiver, (i) M&G Finanziaria shall no longer be entitled to pursue a Specified Breach Purchase in respect thereof, (ii) the Conversion Remedy shall not occur in respect of such Specified Breach and (iii) the Post-Breach Interest shall cease to accrue; provided, that, for the avoidance of doubt, the effect of any remedies relating to such Specified Breach prior to such termination (e.g., the amount becoming due and owing pursuant to the Post-Breach Interest accrued during such time) shall not be affected by such waiver (any shall remain payable on demand), and such Conversion Remedy Waiver shall not constitute a waiver of, or modify or impair, any other rights or remedies of the Preferred Holders under this Agreement, any other Transaction Agreement or applicable law in respect of such Specified Breach or waive any rights with respect to any other Specified Breach existing at such time or thereafter.

13. Sale premium.

13.1 In the event that (i) Drag Redemption, Minimum Threshold Redemption or Specified Breach Purchase is completed, (ii) a Sale of the Company or Initial Public Offering is consummated within 12 months following the applicable redemption date and (iii) the Preferred Holders would have received proceeds greater than the aggregate Redemption Price or Preferred Redemption Amount (for the applicable series), as applicable, paid with respect to the Series A Preferred Shares subject to such Drag Redemption, Minimum Threshold Redemption or Specified Breach Purchase (assuming, for purposes of such determination, that (x) in the case of a Sale of the Company, all Series A Preferred Shares were sold in connection therewith, at the applicable Preferred Redemption Amount and (y) in the case of an Initial Public Offering, all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) were converted at the applicable Conversion Price then in effect and thereafter sold at the offering price in such Initial Public Offering (net of the allocable portion of any underwriter discount) had such Drag Redemption Minimum Threshold Redemption or Specified Breach Purchase not occurred (the amount of such excess, the Sale Premium), then the Company shall pay the Preferred Holders (as of the applicable redemption date (as an additional redemption price or otherwise) an aggregate amount equal to the Sale Premium pro rata to the Preferred Holders based on their respective Common As-Converted Percentages. For the avoidance of doubt, this Article 13 shall not apply to a redemption under Article 10 and calculations of amounts payable under this Article 13 shall be made separately for the Series A-1 Preferred Shares and Series A-2 Preferred Shares.

14. Conversion.

14.1 The Series A Preferred Shares and the Beneficiary Certificates A are convertible into Conversion Common Shares pursuant to and solely in accordance with these Articles and the relevant Shareholders Agreement, if any.

15. Optional conversion.

15.1 Subject to the express limitations set forth in the last sentence of this Article 15.1 and set forth in Articles 9.6 to 9.8, 10.6, 11.3 and 12.3, any Preferred Holder may, at any time or from time to time, without the payment of additional consideration by the holder thereof, convert all or any portion of the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) held by such Preferred Holder into a number of Common Shares computed by multiplying the number of Series A Preferred Shares to be converted by the Deemed Issue Price, and dividing the result by the applicable Conversion Price (as defined below) for such series of Series A Preferred Shares to be converted then in effect (rounded to the nearest whole number). The conversion of Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversions BCs) shall be into Common Shares Class



I except as expressly provided in Article 17.3, Article 15.18 and/or Article 15.19. For example, if the number of Series A-1 Preferred Shares (and Related Conversions BCs) to be converted equals 10, the Deemed Issue Price equals \$100.00 (one hundred United States Dollars) and the applicable Conversion Price for Series A-1 Preferred Shares then in effect equals \$50.00 (fifty United State Dollars), then the number of Conversion Common Shares to be issued upon conversion shall equal 20. In addition, Series A Preferred Shares may not be converted into Conversion Common Shares following the delivery of a Remedy Election Notice pursuant to the terms of the Newco Stockholders Agreement unless such Remedy Election Notice is rescinded pursuant to the terms of the Newco Stockholders Agreement or otherwise in which case Series A Preferred Shares may again be converted from and including the time at which such Remedy Election Notice is rescinded.

15.2 A Preferred Holder shall exercise its conversion rights with respect to Series A Preferred Shares (the Converted Preferred Shares) by delivering, in the manner set out in Article 33, to the Company a correctly completed and duly signed written notice of such exercise, substantially in the form that may be attached to the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any) (the Conversion Notice) setting out: (i) the total number of Converted Preferred Shares and the applicable series, (ii) such registered holder's name and, if applicable, the names of the nominees in which such registered holder wishes the Common Shares to be issued on such conversion or, as appropriate, the account or accounts to which the Common Shares to be issued on such conversion are to be credited (if the Common Shares are, at the relevant time, cleared through a clearing system) and such other information, as may be reasonably necessary for the delivery of such Common Shares to such account or accounts; and (iii) customary representations regarding ownership of the Converted Preferred Shares as required in the Conversion Notice (collectively, the Conversion Information). The Conversion Notice shall be deemed to include the applicable Related Conversion BCs. Where a certificate evidencing the Converted Preferred Shares (and/or Related Conversion BCs) has been issued, such certificate(s) shall be sent along with the notice. Upon receipt of the Conversion Notice by the Company, the conversion of the Converted Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) into Common Shares issuable upon such conversion (such Common Shares Class I, the Conversion Common Shares) occurs and takes effect automatically, by the mere operation of the terms of these Articles, the Converted Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) are converted into Conversion Common Shares and the issued capital of the Company is increased accordingly (as required). The Board (or its delegates) shall (subject to Article 15.10) (A) immediately, and in any event no later than 1 Business Day after receipt by the Company of the Conversion Notice acknowledge and record such conversion and the related capital increase if any, and duly update the Register, the register of BCs A and the Company's books and records and (B) shall have the conversion (and the changes in number of Series A Preferred Shares, Beneficiary Certificates A and Common Shares) and the related capital increase (if any) recorded by way of notarial deed within 2 (two) Business Days from the date of receipt of the Conversion Notice.

15.3 Upon conversion of Series A Preferred Shares (and the Related Conversion BCs), (A)(1) each Converted Preferred Share shall convert (and be reclassified) into one fully paid Common Share and (2) each Related Conversion BC shall convert into one fully paid Common Share (provided, that, for the avoidance of doubt, the Conversion Common Shares to be delivered to such Preferred Holder shall equal the number determined under the formula set forth in Article 15.1 and (B) the capital of the Company shall be increased by an amount equal to the aggregate par value of the Conversion Common Shares into which the Related Conversion BCs convert. Such capital increase is effected by allocation of an amount equal to the par value of the Conversion Common Shares into which the Related Conversion BCs convert to the issued share capital from the BC A Reserve.

15.4 The number of Related Conversion BCs in connection with a conversion of Series A Preferred Shares of any Preferred Holder shall be the number of Common Shares (rounded to the nearest whole number) into which the Series A Preferred Shares to be converted convert pursuant to the formula set forth in Article 15.1 less the number of Series A Preferred Shares to be converted.

15.5 The issuance of Common Shares upon conversion of the Converted Preferred Shares and Related Conversion BCs shall be made without charge to the Preferred Holder for any tax or other cost incurred by the Company in connection with such conversion and the related issuance of Common Shares. Upon conversion of each Converted Preferred Share, the Company shall take all such actions as are necessary in order to insure that the Common Shares issuable with respect to such Converted Preferred Share and Related Conversion BCs shall be validly issued and fully paid.

15.6 All accrued or declared but unpaid dividends on the Converted Preferred Shares shall be payable upon conversion in cash or, at the option of the Company, through the issuance of PIK Shares (together with the relevant number of Beneficiary Certificates A). Each Preferred Holder consents through the holding of Series A Preferred Shares (by subscription or acquisition, or otherwise) to the non-pro rata payment of such accrued or declared but unpaid dividends on such Converted Preferred Shares which occurs in accordance with this Article 15.6.

15.7 The Company shall, at all times when Series A Preferred Shares are outstanding, reserve and keep available out of its authorized share capital, for the purpose of effecting the conversion of the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs), such amount of authorized share capital represented by Common Shares Class I, free of any pre-emptive rights, as shall from time to time be sufficient to effect the conversion of all outstanding Series A Preferred Shares (and Beneficiary Certificates A); and if at any time the amount of authorized share capital shall not be sufficient to effect the conversion of all then outstanding Series A Preferred Shares (and Beneficiary Certificates A); the Company shall take such corporate action as may be necessary to increase its authorized share capital represented by Common Shares Class I as shall be sufficient for such purposes, including, without limitation, engaging in reasonable efforts to obtain the requisite shareholder approval of any necessary amendment to these Articles and each Shareholder (by subscription, acquisition or



otherwise) agrees to approve such amendment. Before taking any action that would cause an adjustment reducing the Conversion Price for any Series A Preferred Share below the then par value of the Common Shares issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs); the Company will take any corporate action or undertake to take any corporate action which may be necessary in order that the Company may validly and legally issue fully paid Common Shares Class I at such adjusted Conversion Price. Before taking any action that would cause an adjustment of the Conversion Price for any Series A Preferred Share which would result in the sum of the number of Series A Preferred Shares and Beneficiary Certificates A being lower than the number of Common Shares into which the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) would be convertible by application of the applicable Conversion Price as so adjusted as a result of such action, then the Company will take any corporate action which may be necessary in order that the sum of the Series A Preferred Shares and Beneficiary Certificates A is at least equal to the number of Common Shares into which the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) would be convertible by application of the applicable Conversion Price as so adjusted as a result of such action, including the issuance of additional Beneficiary Certificates A to the Preferred Holders at no cost and allocating an amount equal to the par value of the Common Shares into which such additional Beneficiary Certificates A may convert to the BC A Reserve.

15.8 Upon any conversion effected pursuant to any provision of this Article 15, no adjustment to the applicable Conversion Price shall be made for any declared but unpaid dividends on the Converted Preferred Shares so long as the Company pays such dividends in cash or by issuance of PIK Shares in respect thereof and such dividends shall be so paid if legally permitted and as required by Article 15.6 above. If accumulated dividends are not declared and paid in cash or by the issuance of PIK Shares in respect thereof, such dividends shall remain outstanding and continue to accrue and shall be declared and paid in cash at the earliest possible times when assets, funds or reserves are legally available for such purpose.

15.9 The BC A Reserve constitutes the advance payment of the par value (and actual issue price) of the Conversion Common Shares into which the Beneficiary Certificates A may convert pursuant to the terms hereof. In order to facilitate the conversion of the Related Conversion BCs into Conversion Common Shares and the related formalities, the Company shall, at all times when Series A Preferred Shares are outstanding, ensure that losses will not be allocated at a General Meeting to the BC A Reserve and that the BC A Reserve must remain unaffected by any losses and take such corporate action as may be necessary therefore, it being understood that any such losses (if any) shall not prevent or adversely affect the conversion of the Related Conversion BCs into Conversion Common Shares and the allocation of the relevant amount of the BC A Reserve to the issued share capital of the Company and related capital increase.

15.10 In connection with any conversion effected pursuant to this Article 15, (A) the Board (or its delegates) may verify the period of time necessary to credit Conversion Common Shares to the account of the relevant Preferred Holder as set out in the relevant Conversion Notice with the terms of any Relevant Stock Exchange, clearing system through which the Common Shares are for the time being cleared or applicable law (provided, that, such verification shall not be a condition to the issuance of Conversion Common Shares in accordance with this Article 15 and (B) if the shares are cleared through a clearing system, the Company shall be permitted such reasonable amount of time to deliver the Conversion Common Shares to the account of the relevant Preferred Holders (provided, that, the effective date of such conversion (and for the avoidance of doubt, related issue as the case may be) shall be the date of the Company's receipt of the correctly completed and duly signed Conversion Notice).

15.11 As of the date of the first issuance of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares, Conversion Price for each Series A-1 Preferred Share shall equal \$7.50 (seven point fifty United States Dollars) and the Conversion Price for each Series A-2 Preferred Share shall equal \$7.50 (seven point fifty United States Dollars) as adjusted pursuant to the provisions hereof. In order to prevent dilution of the conversion rights granted under this subdivision, the Conversion Price shall also be subject to adjustment from time to time pursuant to this Article 15.

15.12 Subject to Article 15.17, if the Company at any time subdivides (by any stock split, stock dividend, recapitalization or otherwise), reclassifies or consolidates (by reverse stock split or otherwise) its outstanding Common Shares, the Conversion Price for each series of Series A Preferred Shares in effect immediately prior to such subdivision, recapitalization, or consolidation shall be proportionately adjusted. The Company shall not effect any such subdivision, recapitalization or consolidation with respect to one class of Common Shares without making a corresponding adjustment to the other class.

15.13 Subject to Article 7.1 to 7.5 and Article 15.17, if at any time or from time to time there shall be a capital reorganization of the Common Shares (other than a subdivision, combination, reclassification or exchange of shares provided for elsewhere in this Article 15) or a merger or consolidation of the Company with or into another company, or the sale of all or substantially all of the Company's properties and assets to any other person, then, as a part of such reorganization, merger, consolidation or sale, provision shall be made so that a holder of the Series A Preferred Shares shall, after such reorganization, merger, consolidation or sale, be entitled to receive, upon conversion of such holder's Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs), the number of shares of stock or other securities or property of the Company (including cash), or of the successor Company resulting from such merger or consolidation or sale, to which a holder of Common Shares (in a number equal to the number of Common Shares into which such holder's Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) would be convertible at the applicable Conversion Price then in effect pursuant to the provisions of Article 15) would have been entitled as a result of such capital reorganization, merger, consolidation or sale. Subject to Article 15.17, in any such case, appropriate adjustment shall be made, by the Board in good faith, in the application of the provisions of this Article 15 with respect to the rights of the holders of the Series A Preferred Shares after the reorganization, merger, consolidation or sale to the effect that the provisions of this Article 15 (including adjustment of the



Conversion Price for each series of Series A Preferred Shares if appropriate and the class of shares or other interests issuable upon conversion of Series A Preferred Shares) which shall be applicable after that event as nearly equivalent as may be practicable to the provisions applicable prior to such event, provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, to the extent any such event results in a Sale Event and the Preferred Holders have not elected to forego redemption under Articles 6 and 7 in connection therewith, the provisions of Articles 6 and 7 shall apply and the Preferred Holders shall not be entitled to further compensation in respect of such event under this Article 15.13.

- 15.14 If any event occurs of the type contemplated by the provisions of this Article 15 but not expressly provided for by such provisions, then the Board shall make an appropriate adjustment in the Conversion Price of each series of Series A Preferred Shares so as to protect the rights of the holders of Series A Preferred Shares.
- 15.15 If any doubt shall arise as to whether an adjustment is required to be made to the Conversion Price of a series of Series A Preferred Shares or as to the appropriate adjustment to the Conversion Price of a series of Series A Preferred Shares, a written opinion of an Independent Financial Adviser of the appropriate adjustment to the Conversion Price pursuant to these Articles shall be conclusive and binding, save in the case of bad faith or manifest error.
- 15.16 Immediately upon any adjustment of the Conversion Price for each series of Series A Preferred Shares, the Company shall give written notice of any such adjustment to all holders of Series A Preferred Shares. The Company shall give written notice to all Preferred Holders at least 10 (ten) days prior to the date on which the Company closes its books or takes a record (i) with respect to any dividend or distribution upon any Common Shares; (ii) with respect to any pro rata subscription offer to Common Holders; or (iii) for determining rights to vote with respect to any matter referred to in Article 23.1 and/or section 2.4(a) or section 2.4(d) of the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any).
- 15.17 No adjustment to the Conversion Price of a series of Series A Preferred Shares or number of Common Shares into which Series A Preferred Shares are convertible shall be made in connection with any Conversion Remedy.
- 15.18 If, in connection with the exercise of the Special Purchase Right, there are not sufficient Series A Preferred Shares outstanding because of a conversion to Common Shares, then M&G Finanziaria shall be entitled to acquire from the Preferred Holders (with respect to each Special Purchase Right) a number of Common Shares equal to that number of Common Shares that the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) subject to such exercise of the Special Purchase Right were converted into at a price equal to the product of the Deemed Issue Price and such number of Series A Preference Shares. If M&G Finanziaria acquires Common Shares (i) prior to the Conversion Remedy Date, such Common Shares shall be converted into Common Shares Class I or (ii) following the Conversion Remedy Date, such Common Shares shall be converted into Common Shares Class II in accordance with Article 7.8 as though the date such Common Shares are acquired were the Conversion Remedy Date. The Investor shall not transfer Series A Preferred Shares (or Conversion Common Shares) without the written consent of M&G Finanziaria if, after giving effect to such transfer, the Secondary Threshold is met and the Investor will not retain a number of Series A Preferred Shares (or Conversion Common Shares) equal to at least the number of Upside Shares unless the Investor agrees to pay M&G Finanziaria, in lieu of M&G Finanziaria's Special Purchase Right in respect thereof, an amount in cash equal to the value of the Upside Shares (at a price per Upside Share equal to the price per share paid by the acquiror of such Upside Shares in a bona fide sale transaction); provided, that, the amount of cash payable to M&G Finanziaria shall be reduced, to the extent necessary, so that after giving effect such payment to M&G Finanziaria the Secondary Threshold will continue to be met (and for such purpose treating the amount payable to M&G Finanziaria as a reduction in amounts otherwise received by the Investor in respect of the Convertible Preferred Equity Securities and Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities).
- 15.19 In the event that M&G Finanziaria acquires Series A Preferred Shares (and Related BCs) from a Preferred Holder, including through a Special Purchase Right or Preferred Redemption (including a Specified Breach Purchase), (i) M&G Finanziaria shall be automatically deemed to have delivered a Conversion Notice to the Company, (ii) the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) acquired by M&G Finanziaria shall be deemed "Converted Preferred Shares" pursuant to Article 15.2 and shall be converted into Common Shares at the applicable Conversion Price then in effect; provided, that, such Common Shares shall be (x) Common Shares Class I in the event that such acquisition occurs prior to the Conversion Remedy Date or (y) Common Shares Class II, in accordance with Article 7.8 as though the date such Common Shares are acquired were the Conversion Remedy Date and were converted to Common Shares Class II on such Conversion Remedy Date (but at the applicable Conversion Price in effect at the time of the acquisition of such Series A Preferred Shares pursuant to the Special Purchase Right), in the event such acquisition occurs following the Conversion Remedy Date, (iii) all other Related BCs shall be redeemed at a price per Beneficiary Certificate A equal to the accounting par value thereof and (iv) M&G Finanziaria and the Company shall take all action required pursuant to Article 15 in connection therewith. For the avoidance of doubt, at no time shall M&G Finanziaria be entitled to hold Series A Preferred Shares in connection with its exercise of a Special Purchase Right (other than for a period of up to 2 (two) Business Days following the closing of the Special Purchase Right in order to comply with the procedures described in Article 15 to convert the Series A Preferred Shares into Common Shares at the Conversion Price).
- 15.20 In the event of an Antitrust Event, the Investor shall promptly after obtaining knowledge thereof give written notice (Antitrust Event Notice) to the Company of the occurrence of the Antitrust Event and the following shall apply:
- (a) In the event that the Company intends to declare and pay dividends on the Series A-2 Preferred Shares in kind through the issuance of PIK Shares while an Antitrust Event has occurred and is continuing,



- (i) a number of PIK Shares equal to the portion of PIK Shares attributable to the investment of the Relevant Co-Investor (the Relevant Co-Investor PIK Shares) shall accumulate and shall not be declared and paid until the time that any restriction under applicable antitrust or competition law on the Investor's ability to acquire Additional Securities relating to the Relevant Co-Investor is eliminated, including by way of disposal of the Relevant Co-Investor's interest in such competitor to the extent required to eliminate any restriction under applicable antitrust or competition law on the Investor's ability to acquire Additional Securities (the Divestment Amount); and holders of Series A-2 Preferred Shares hereby waive any rights they may have in respect of such non-pro rata declaration and payment of dividend and any non-pro rata treatment of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares arising thereafter as a result thereof; and
- (ii) all PIK Shares other than the Relevant Co-Investor PIK Shares shall be issued to a newly established side by side vehicle (the Magnate Side Car), in which only Co-Investors other than the Relevant Co-Investor will be permitted to participate in accordance with the terms of the Shareholders Agreement (if any) until the Relevant Co-Investor has disposed of the Divestment Amount or the issue has otherwise been resolved to the satisfaction of the Investor's counsel; and holders of Series A-2 Preferred Shares hereby waive any rights they may have in respect of such non-pro rata declaration and payment of dividend and any non-pro rata treatment of the Series A-2 Preferred Shares arising thereafter as a result thereof (subclauses (i) and (ii), the Antitrust Event Dividend Remedy);
- (b) The Investor at its option may exercise all pre-emptive rights under Article 3.11 through a Magnate Side Car, until the Relevant Co-Investor has disposed of the Divestment Amount or such issue has otherwise been resolved to the satisfaction of the Investor's counsel;
- (c) If the Relevant Co-Investor does not complete the disposal of the Divestment Amount or otherwise resolve the Antitrust Event to the satisfaction of the Investor's counsel within 120 days of the date of the Antitrust Event Notice (unless during such 120 day period and prior to the consummation of the redemption described below, such issue has otherwise been resolved such that the Antitrust Event is no longer subsisting), each of the Company and M&G Finanziaria shall have the right to redeem or repurchase the Series A-2 Preferred Shares attributable to the investment of the Relevant Co-Investor in the Investor at a price equal to the aggregate of the purchase price per Series A-2 Preferred Share originally issued and attributable to such Relevant Co-Investor at the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares (and for the avoidance of doubt, excluding any PIK Shares attributable to such originally issued Series A-2 Preferred Shares) plus an amount in cash which would result in an annual yield of 6.00% from the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares to the date of such redemption in respect of such aggregate purchase price, less any cash dividends actually paid from the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares to the date of such redemption (including, for this purpose, cash diviends paid on the Series A-2 Preferred Shares originally issued and any PIK Shares attributable to such originally issued Series A-2 Preferred Shares (the Antitrust Event Call Option); and
- (d) If the Relevant Co-Investor does not complete the disposal of the Divestment Amount or otherwise resolve the Antitrust Event to the satisfaction of the Investor's counsel by the later of (such later date, the Antitrust Put Option Date) (i) 180 days of the Antritrust Event Notice and (ii) the date that is earlier of (x) 30 September 2016 and (y) the date that is 6 (six) months after the startup of the Corpus Christi Plant, (unless during such period and prior to the consummation of the redemption described below such issue has otherwise been resolved to the satisfaction of the Investor's counsel,, the Investor at its option may, until the date that is 60 (sixty) days from the Antitrust Put Option Date and in accordance with the terms of the Shareholders Agreement (if any), require that the Company or M&G Finanziaria (at the Company's option) redeem the Series A-2 Preferred Shares attributable to the investment of the Relevant Co-Investor in the Investor at a price equal to the aggregate of the purchase price per Series A-2 Preferred Share originally issued and attributable to such Relevant Co-Investor at date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares (and, for the avoidance of doubt, excluding any PIK Shares attributable to such originally issued Series A-2 Preferred Shares) plus an amount in cash which would result in an annual yield of 6.00% from the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares to the date of such redemption in respect of such aggregate purchase price, less any cash dividends actually paid from the date of the first issuance of Series A-2 Preferred Shares to the date of such redemption (including, for this purpose, cash dividends paid on the Series A-2 Preferred Shares originally issued and any PIK Shares attributable to such originally issued Series A-2 Preferred Shares) (the Antitrust Event Put Option).

16. Forced conversion.

16.1 If, following the closing of a Qualified Public Offering, the Fair Market Value of the Common Shares is at or above a price per share not less than 1.5 times the highest Conversion Price applicable to either series of Series A Preferred Shares and has been at such price ((on a volume weighted average basis) over a period of 30 (thirty) consecutive dealing days) (the Forced Conversion Threshold), the Company may, at its option, convert all, but not less than all, of the outstanding Series A Preferred Shares into Common Shares Class I at the applicable Conversion Price then in effect in accordance with the procedure set out in Article 16.2 (a Forced Conversion); provided, however, that if the Preferred Majority delivers a Drag Notice, and prior to the date of delivery of such Drag Notice the Company has completed a Qualified Public Offering, the Forced Conversion Threshold shall be 1.2 times the highest Conversion Price applicable to either series of Series A Preferred Shares.

16.2 In order to effectuate a Forced Conversion, the Company and Preferred Holders shall take the appropriate procedures described in Article 15; provided, that, (i) the Forced Conversion may only be made with respect to all Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) and (ii) the Preferred Holders shall not be required to deliver a Conversion Notice



(and the Drag Redemption Notice (which shall contain the information which would otherwise have been contained in Conversion Notice and is necessary to permit delivery of the relevant Conversion Common Shares upon consummation of the Forced Conversion) shall constitute the Conversion Notice and shall be deemed to specify conversion of all Series A Preferred Shares and Related Conversion BCs).

17. Other convertible preferred equity securities.

17.1 Upon any conversion or redemption of Series A Preferred Shares, the Related Conversion BCs shall convert and the Company may, at its option, deliver notice to the Preferred Holders (if any) and the other Related BCs shall be redeemed in accordance with Articles 4.11 or 4.12 (as applicable). At such time as there are no longer any Series A Preferred Shares outstanding, the Company may, at its option, elect (by written notice to the Preferred Holders (if any)) to have any remaining Beneficiary Certificates redeemed at a price per Beneficiary Certificate equal to the accounting par value thereof and all Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities shall automatically be redeemed (or subject to repurchase) in accordance with the terms of the relevant Newco Stockholders Agreement and the relevant Resinas Shareholders Agreement, as applicable.

17.2 Upon the occurrence of a Drop Away Event (other than an Additional Drop Away Event as to which Article 10 shall apply or such other time as there are no longer any Series A Preferred Shares outstanding (due to conversion or redemption at the Redemption Price or Liquidation Preference, as applicable), the Company may, at its option, elect (by written notice to the Preferred Holders (if any)) to have all Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities automatically be redeemed (or subject to repurchase) in accordance with the terms of the relevant Newco Stockholders Agreement and the relevant Resinas Shareholders Agreement, as applicable.

17.3 Any Convertible Preferred Equity Securities or Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities which are redeemed, converted or otherwise acquired by the Company or its Affiliates shall be cancelled and retired as soon as practicable and shall not be reissued, sold or transferred; provided, that, upon an acquisition of Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) by M&G Finanziaria, the Series A Preferred Shares (and Related Conversion BCs) shall be converted into (i) prior to the Conversion Remedy Date, Common Shares Class I or (ii) following the Conversion Remedy Date, Common Shares Class II, in accordance with Article 15.19 (with an adjustment of the Newco BCs B in accordance with Article 17.4).

17.4 Other than in connection with or following a Newco Redemption Event, it is the intention that the Aggregate BC B Redemption Price and Aggregate Series A Redemption Price equalize after any conversion or redemption (or purchase by an Affiliate of the Company) of Series A Preferred Shares or Newco BCs B and to give effect to such principle (but without duplication of any other reductions or offsets) (i) upon any conversion or redemption of Series A Preferred Shares, a number of Newco BCs B shall be redeemed at a price per Beneficiary Certificate equal to the accounting par value thereof to the extent necessary so that after giving effect thereto, and any cancellation of Newco BCs B to occur under Section 2.11(c) of the relevant Newco Stockholders Agreement, the Aggregate BC B Redemption Price is equal to the Aggregate Series A Redemption Price and (ii) upon any redemption of Newco BCs B, a number of Series A Preferred Shares shall be redeemed at a price per Series A Preferred Share equal to the accounting par value thereof to the extent necessary so that after giving effect thereto, the Aggregate BC B Redemption Price is equal to the Aggregate Series A Redemption Price (provided, that, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, (A) the foregoing shall not apply with respect to any redemption (or repurchase or purchase by an Affiliate of the Company) of Other Convertible Preferred Equity Securities in connection with, during or following, a Drop Away Event (other than a Drop Away Redemption) and (B) under no circumstances shall any adjustment under this Article 17 or Article 8 of the relevant Newco Stockholders Agreement (if any) reduce the Aggregate Series A Redemption Price or the Aggregate BC B Redemption Price to an amount less than the Current Preferred Balance on the date of determination.

17.5 In respect of a redemption of Series A Preferred Shares under Article 17.4 (ii), the Company shall, give written notice of the redemption of the Series A Preferred Shares to each Preferred Holder of record (as of the close of business on the Business Day next preceding the day on which notice is given) at the address indicated in the Register, which notice shall (i) specify the redemption date (which shall be no later than 5 (five) days after the date on which the notice is given and the place at which payment may be obtained, (ii) provide a calculation of the aggregate cash consideration to be paid to such Preferred Holder calculated in accordance with Article 17.4 and (iii) call upon such Preferred Holder to surrender to the Company, in the manner and at the place designated, his, her or its certificate or certificates (if any) representing such Series A Preferred Shares.

17.6 Without duplication for any other offsets or reductions under these Articles or any other Transaction Agreement or Charter Document, the amount payable with respect to any redemption or purchase by an Affiliate of the Company of Series A Preferred Shares shall be reduced by any amounts actually received by the holder in respect of any related Non-Economic Shares redeemed contemporaneously with such Series A Preferred Shares.

17.7 If the Preferred Holders receive additional redemption (or repurchase) payments in respect of Non-Economic Shares after the full Aggregate Series A Liquidation Preference has been paid on all Series A Preferred Shares, each Preferred Holder shall remit its ratable portion of such over-payment to the Company, and for the avoidance of doubt, no amount shall be attributed to any Active Beneficiary Certificates.

17.8 In connection with (i) the issuance of any Common Shares by the Company in accordance with these Articles (including Articles 23.1(vii), 3.11 and/or sections 2.4(d)(vii) and section 5 of the relevant Shareholders Agreement (if any))



or (ii) the direct or indirect pledge or other grant of an Encumbrance in respect of any Common Shares by M&G Finanziaria pursuant to, and in accordance with, the relevant Shareholders Agreement, if any, M&G Finanziaria or the Company, as applicable, may designate such issued or pledged or otherwise encumbered Common Shares (but only such issued or pledged or otherwise encumbered Common Shares) as Excluded Shares by delivery of prior written notice to the Preferred Holders and the Company or M&G Finanziaria (as the case may be) not less than ten (10) days prior to such designation, which notice shall include a certification as to the aggregate number of Excluded Shares (after giving effect to such proposed designation) and that such aggregate number of Excluded Shares (after giving effect to such proposed designation) is not greater than the Excluded Shares Cap.

18. Certificates and register(s).

- 18.1 The Shares of the Company shall be in registered form and will remain in registered form only.
- 18.2 The Register shall be kept at the registered office of the Company in Luxembourg. Such Register shall in particular record the name of each Shareholder, his residence and elected domicile, the number and class (and series as relevant) of Shares he holds, the transfers of Shares and the date of those transfers. In addition to the Register, the Company shall keep at its registered office a register for the registration of Convertible Preferred Equity Securities (one per type of securities), and which shall also include the Beneficiary Certificates A.
- 18.3 If any Shares shall stand in the names of two or more persons, the Company shall be entitled to suspend the exercise of the rights attaching thereto until one joint holder is designated by those joint holders as the sole representative towards the Company in all matters, subject to the provisions of these Articles and in accordance with article 38 of the Luxembourg Companies Law. The person appointed as the sole representative towards the Company in all matters by all the joint holders of those Shares shall be named first in the Register. Only the joint holder of a Share named in the Register as representative appointed by all the joint holders of such Share, shall be entitled to exercise the rights attached to such Share, including without limitation, (i) to be served notices by the Company, including convening notices relating to General Meetings (ii) to attend General Meetings and to exercise the voting rights attached to the Share jointly held at any such meetings and (iii) to receive dividend payments in respect of the Share jointly held.
- 18.4 Upon request of a holder of Convertible Preferred Equity Securities, the Company must issue a certificate(s) evidencing registration of such Convertible Preferred Equity Securities in the holder's name (including the total number of and class held by such holder) in the relevant register(s) of the Company.
- 18.5 Upon receipt of evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Company (an affidavit without bond of the registered holder shall be satisfactory) of the ownership and the loss, theft, destruction or mutilation of any certificate evidencing Convertible Preferred Equity Securities and, in the case of any such loss, theft or destruction, upon receipt of indemnity reasonably satisfactory to the Company or, in the case of any mutilation, upon surrender of such certificate the Company shall (at its expense) execute and deliver in lieu of such certificate a new certificate of like kind evidencing registration of such Convertible Preferred Equity Securities in the holder's name (including the total number of and class held by such holder) in the relevant register(s) of the Company.
- 18.6 The terms of this Article 18 shall be applicable mutatis mutandis to the Beneficiary Certificates to the extent not already covered herein.

(N.B. Pour des raisons techniques, la suite est publiée au Mémorial C-N° 80 du 12 janvier 2016.)

Signé: Thiebaud, Kesseler.

Enregistré à Esch/Alzette Actes Civils, le 24 septembre 2015. Relation: EAC/2015/21937. Reçu soixante-quinze euros 75,00 €.

Le Receveur (signé): Santioni A.

POUR EXPEDITION CONFORME

Référence de publication: 2015180664/2064.

(150201101) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 6 novembre 2015.

Editeur: Service Central de Législation, 43, boulevard F.-D. Roosevelt, L-2450 Luxembourg

Imprimeur: Association momentanée Imprimerie Centrale / Victor Buck